

John Newbery Medal

Committee Manual

March 2023

# Foreword

The Newbery Medal is named for John Newbery (1713–67), known as the first publisher of books for children. The son of a farmer, he married a widow who owned a printing business in Reading, England. They moved to London, and, in 1743, Newbery published *A Little Pretty Pocket-Book, intended for the Instruction and Amusement of Little Master Tommy and Pretty Miss Polly, with an agreeable Letter to read from Jack the Giant-Killer, as also a Ball and a Pincushion, the use of which will infallibly make Tommy a good Boy and Polly a good Girl* Although this was not the first book published for children (*A Play-Book for Children* was published by “J.G.” as early as 1694), Newbery was the first person to take children’s book publishing seriously, and many of his methods were copied by other authors and publishers. Newbery was an admirer of John Locke, who advocated teaching children through “some easy pleasant book, suited to his capacity.” Newbery’s books invariably had their didactic side, but he tempered instruction with a sense of humor. Works like *Goody Two-Shoes*, in which a poor but virtuous young woman is rewarded with riches, satisfied the moralists while providing a story with all the ups and downs of a modern soap opera. Other books on Newbery’s list included *Aesop’s Fables*, books of history and science, miscellanies, and even a children’s magazine, “The Lilliputian Magazine,” which contained stories, riddles, and songs. Newbery was also a shrewd businessman who made most of his fortune not from publishing, but from the rights to a patent medicine called Dr. James’s Fever Powder (which was mentioned frequently and glowingly in his books). He was skilled at marketing, most famously in his advertisement for *Nurse Truelove’s New Year Gift*, which he explained was to be given out free to children, “they paying for the Binding, which is only Twopence each Book.” Nevertheless, Newbery was also known as a fair man, and no less than Dr. Johnson described him as a man “of a good understanding and great integrity.” John Newbery died on December 22, 1767.

# Table of Contents

[Foreword](#_uoo89kd38fuh)

Table of Contents

[Notes](#_g1rrpjitag6l)

[Part I: Background Information](#_9nk2o8vxd2qn)

[History](#_7uuc21udwnlx)

[Committee Function Statement](#_49d1neexvcwh)

[Composition of the Committee](#_nkk32j71h57j)

[Terms, Definitions, and Criteria](#_1kt0lwtiprwl)

[Part II: ALSC Policies and Procedures](#_xfsskmjs4luk)

[ALSC Community Agreements](#_tfw95osnd4om)

[Diversity and ALSC Media Award Evaluation](#_l108etlbsds2)

[ALSC Policy for Service on Award Committees](#_fwlxzwil8t9g)

[Conflict of Interest](#_zh0gxkttbqu1)

[Confidentiality](#_pk5iqvogiks2)

[Guidelines for Award Committee Members](#_tytf5n3q3cj)

[Meeting Attendance and Access to Materials](#_j1as34klfe1)

[Frequency of Service on Award or Notable Book Committees](#_mprqprhi26bt)

[Relationship with Publishers](#_1o620ctr9lo2)

[Guidelines for Committee Members](#_xwyr0tdvkvm7)

[Guidelines for Publishers](#_ai9pbnaixlhw)

[Self-Published and Small-Press Titles](#_ign8cfj03r8m)

[Part III: Committee Work](#_yatqpbv4mogl)

[Welcome](#_ll1bzige7vql)

[Calendar](#_xui7zo4a4873)

[Committee Communication](#_v9x11h8ji5iz)

[Meeting Attendance](#_ux15y0120dj4)

[Resignation](#_u9mb8gs4vm0m)

[Preparation](#_j63949x7md91)

[Committee Participation](#_7flkvohgyofr)

[Identifying, Obtaining, and Reading Eligible Books](#_162vm18gidqv)

[Identifying Eligible Books](#_igr62h5ail7p)

[Obtaining Eligible Books](#_cgqlehdlnoyy)

[Determining Eligibility](#_4k2k5jqoxvxw)

[Reading Eligible Books](#_50m0cl9tu50a)

[Note-taking](#_8ieigvpau1gt)

[Suggestion and Nomination Processes](#_wrzd3dk1jzzr)

[Suggestions](#_3duagyhlkg5f)

[Nominations](#_mx07ve1mucpx)

[Meetings](#_5efoavi2hafr)

[Introductory Meeting (Optional, Virtual)](#_uebhkw89yqgg)

[Initial Discussion Meeting (Required, Virtual)](#_54l3whatl7ri)

[Preparation](#_m8yrrcmbx1dn)

[Agenda](#_kzhnz3mml4n9)

[Book Discussion](#_hzh9m175omoo)

[Meeting Minutes and Quarterly Report](#_a1t40531f0nn)

[Preliminary Deliberations (Required, Virtual)](#_7w0sfvrmef7y)

[LibLearnX Selection Meeting (Required, In-Person)](#_rf6kjzeo7bqk)

[Preparation](#_5br0sjhyh18b)

[Secretary](#_d3l67ij9l2k6)

[Agenda](#_985ezafqq0v)

[Book Discussion](#_ik2jrdc5wkj8)

[Balloting](#_fsfit3yz1izl)

[Re-balloting](#_pjd5as2sq910)

[Honor Books](#_eh0b7aj41qiv)

[Review of Confidentiality Policy](#_gx0symr4ciyo)

[Drafting of Press Release](#_u472f28ec8sa)

[Award and Honor Book Notification Calls](#_u2wna4uzmc05)

[ALA Youth Media Awards Press Conference](#_gw03w4k6plxv)

[After LibLearnX Selection Meeting](#_7qo57olqsnh0)

[Public Relations](#_shswj3jy6hpp)

[Correspondence](#_n7pis9xq7pgt)

[Final Quarterly Report](#_nu5l6wr7tf6j)

[Recommendations](#_8ttjct1bie15)

[Preparation for the Award Presentation](#_p07w2lj2r6o6)

[Celebration and Presentation of the Awards](#_b3oh5uozeukv)

[Preservation of Committee Materials](#_mru27lreyl3q)

[Conclusion of Service](#_7soag9juboz1)

[Part IV: Additional Roles and Responsibilities](#_qqbmew98cgu6)

[Introduction](#_qgppk6uhdczs)

[Committee Chair: Additional Responsibilities](#_te8h5u690ry7)

[Administrative Assistant](#_lon6eadoal2t)

[Participation of ALSC Membership](#_mmmh1ebkdmkv)

[Priority Group Consultant](#_1evctixx2lm5)

[ALSC Staff](#_3d8xrykhn9sf)

[General Responsibilities](#_olzxm4kw5jbu)

[Responsibilities at LibLearnX Selection Meeting](#_i8bh3bz2g0je)

[Responsibilities after LibLearnX Selection Meeting](#_bmfnlfore3wp)

[Responsibilities at Celebration and Presentation of the Awards](#_qw1bw143h6b1)

[ALSC President](#_yrnykfkdm06v)

[Appendix A: Supporting Documents](#_oz4us2o0r31t)

[Checklist for Prospective ALSC Award Committee Members](#_wnehisy98338)

[Frequently Asked Questions about the Policy for Service on Award and Evaluation Committees](#_qt6ihpt1j3d4)

[Reading Lists](#_atip28kmwmo5)

[General Reading List](#_djh51pugpc2h)

[Award/Medal Specific Reading List](#_ihhzbzojix5e)

[Past Award Winners](#_9lbpgr6hrwcb)

[Award/Medal Specific Documents](#_qjj9c9b3m0hy)

[Appendix B: Expanded Definitions and Examples](#_u0xdcdukuthu)

[Introduction](#_nlrg3fmyspgn)

[Publication Eligibility Issues](#_rdvcep858x8i)

[Simultaneous](#_p57kwhxotkmo)

[First Published in the United States](#_an2yms3rdh)

[Publication Date](#_9fkw16dh6tig)

[Distributed](#_xydvtjbzj4aq)

[Editorial Work](#_4vupsixyol3f)

[Editorial Office](#_spjno092d8r9)

[Book Eligibility Issues](#_v530zms0on8u)

[American Literature for Children](#_1adbm9g61ogn)

[Original Work](#_7pyml2dzyodl)

[Young Readers’ Editions](#_ghnue0j96ve8)

[Compilations/Anthologies](#_2f41ciybzsia)

[Portion Previously Published Elsewhere](#_k5ser2k7u6h5)

[Traditional Works](#_iqakk5a8r9f)

[In English](#_xbwhm6wklvyq)

[Children’s Book](#_2etb0mk7iu8i)

[Book and E-book](#_kiuk6w5xrgt2)

[Author/Illustrator Eligibility Issues](#_y8voyjud7atf)

[Resident](#_cpvjjzb6ypsm)

[Citizen](#_ob25f5us3w2h)

[Appendix C: Samples](#_4cblj75aj6km)

[Sample Calendar](#_f9m5uo28kjwq)

[Employer/Supervisor Information Form](#_dioya7j1txe7)

[Letter to Employer/Supervisor #1: Beginning of Service](#_k8rmu8t6n2fs)

[Letter to Employer/Supervisor #2: End of Service](#_mrdhqq127vw)

[Press Release: Notice of Committee Appointment](#_4ff736qlq685)

[Sample Resignation Letter](#_pturbtqj31xq)

[Call for Membership Suggestions](#_u9ioleu488ta)

[Sample Note-taking Form](#_6c0dpq1uty6l)

# Notes

This manual attempts to outline the practices, procedures, and principles to follow in the selection and presentation of the John Newbery Medal. While as complete as possible, it cannot be exhaustive. Therefore, it is important to use the manual as a guide and seek further guidance with the Committee Chair and the Priority Group V (“Awards”) Consultant. Current contact information is available on the ALSC website.

* Throughout this manual, the “John Newbery Medal” is called the “Newbery Medal” or the “Newbery Award.”
* References to “the President,” “Vice President,” “Board,” “Executive Director,” and “Executive Committee” imply ALSC affiliation.
* The Priority Group V Consultant is referred to as the PGC, and the use of this term implies ALSC affiliation.
* The American Library Association Communications and Marketing Office is referred to as ALA CMO.
* LibLearnX Conference, formerly Midwinter, is referred to as LLX.
* The ALA Youth Media Awards Press Conference is referred to as the ALA YMA Press Conference.

In 2009, the section “Expanded Definitions & Examples,” was added to book award manuals in response to increased committee queries to ALSC leadership regarding eligibility of books, authors, and illustrators. An Award Eligibility Task Force was convened in 2007 for the purpose of examining these questions, and the ALSC Board voted to accept the Task Force’s report at Annual Conference 2008 in Anaheim.

An additional Task Force worked in 2017 to revise and refresh book award manuals for the digital age, tightening use of social media while on award committees, among other items. This task continued in 2020 with the formation of the Award Manual Revision Working Group. This group was to review multiple changes over the previous years and ensure that award manuals were properly updated.

In the midst of constantly changing policies and procedures of the COVID era, the Working Group evaluated, revised, and coordinated changes in the manuals to make them more accessible and useful for committees. Most notably, this group made the choice to develop a single Award Manual Template, which could then be used to more easily and accurately make further updates to the individual manuals.

This work was done with care and dedication by members Armin Arethna, Christy Estrovitz, Jean Gaffney, Suzanne Harold, Eileen Makoff, and Tessa Michaelson Schmidt, and led by co-chairs Caitlin Jacobson and Carol Phillips.

# 

# Part I: Background Information

## History

On June 21, 1921, Frederic G. Melcher proposed to the Children’s Librarians’ Section at the annual meeting of the American Library Association that a medal be given for the most distinguished children’s book of the year. He suggested that it be named for the eighteenth-century English bookseller John Newbery. The idea was enthusiastically accepted by the children’s librarians, and Melcher’s official proposal was approved by the ALA Executive Board in 1922. In Melcher’s formal agreement with the Board, the purpose of the Newbery Medal was stated as follows: “To encourage original and creative work in the field of books for children. To emphasize to the public that contributions to literature for children deserve similar recognition for poetry, plays or novels. To give those librarians, who make it their life work to serve children’s reading interests, an opportunity to encourage good writing in this field.”

Originally, the ALA Executive Board voted that the Newbery Medal be awarded to a book selected by vote of the members of the Children’s Librarians’ Section. In 1924 the Executive Board approved a new plan that “the designation of the most distinguished contribution to children’s literature for each year shall be determined by a special committee of the Children’s Librarians’ Section…” When the Caldecott Medal was initiated in 1937, a twenty-three member award committee was formed to select medal and honor books for both awards, with the Chairman of the School Libraries Section and four school librarians designated by that Section added to the Committee. Written nominations were requested from CLS members and considered by the committee.

The 1958 reorganization of ALA led to the establishment of the Children’s Services Division, which had both public library children’s librarians and school librarians among its members. Since 1958 all members of the committees selecting the Newbery and Caldecott award books have been members of the Children’s Services Division; in 1977 the division received its current name, the Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC). In 1978, the ALSC membership adopted a bylaws change to form separate committees for the Newbery and Caldecott medals. Each committee was composed of fifteen ALSC members— seven elected, seven appointed, and one elected Chair. Since the single 1980 committee was already working on selecting the Newbery and Caldecott awards for books published in 1979, the first Newbery award and the first Caldecott award to be selected by separate committees were the 1981 awards for books published in 1980. In 2008, ALSC membership voted to change the committee composition, beginning with the 2010 committees, to eight elected, six appointed, and one appointed Chair. New committees are chosen every year. Members meet at ALA Annual Conference and Midwinter Meeting to discuss books that have been published during the year and to vote for the award winners. In 2022, ALSC membership voted again to change the committee composition, beginning with the 2022 committees, to fourteen appointed members and one appointed Chair

All members of ALSC are eligible to serve on the Newbery and Caldecott awards committees. The only restrictions are that a person must agree to be present in person at the LibLearnX meetings at which discussion takes place and at which the selections are made, that the person agree to participate in any mandatory virtual meetings, and that the person must have ready access to the major part of the children’s books published during the year under consideration. In addition, a committee member must not have any personal or business involvement that may lead to conflict of interest. Finally, ALSC members cannot serve on either the Newbery Award Selection, Caldecott Award Selection, or Sibert Award Selection, and Notable Children’s Books Committees more often than once every four years (with the exception of the chairs). Committee members are chosen for their experience and to represent a broad range of geographical areas, as well as sizes and types of libraries. Members may include special and public librarians, university educators and professional reviewers.

Winners and honor book titles are announced during a press conference at the ALA LLX Meeting (held in January in various locations) and simultaneously released on ALA’s website. Winners and honor book recipients are notified by phone just prior to the press conference. Major newspapers carry the press release. Award winning authors and illustrators often appear in nationally televised news interviews. The medals are presented at a banquet held during the ALA Annual Conference in June or July.

Frederic Melcher donated and presented the medals until his death in 1963. The medals are now presented at the banquet by the chairs of each committee. Honor book recipients receive certificates. Sculptor René Chambellan designed both the Newbery and Caldecott medals. The medals are inscribed with the names of both the Children’s and School Librarians’ Sections of the American Library Association. In 1977 when the Association for Library Service to Children received its current title, the Board of Directors decided not to change the inscriptions on the awards. Gold facsimiles of the medals are placed on copies of the winning books. Silver facsimiles are placed on copies of honor books.

This history of the Newbery and Caldecott awards was compiled from material written by ALSC members. Many of these paragraphs were originally published in Top of the News, the journal of the Association for Library Service to Children, in Fall, 1979. The article was researched and written by Bette Peltola, who was at that time associate dean, School of Education, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee.

## Committee Function Statement

The function of the Newbery Committee is to select the most distinguished contribution to American literature for children from the books published in English in the preceding year within the terms, definitions, and criteria governing the award.

## Composition of the Committee

The Newbery Award Committee shall consist of fifteen members appointed by the president, a Chair and fourteen members.

## Terms, Definitions, and Criteria

Please see [Appendix B: Expanded Definitions and Examples](#_u0xdcdukuthu)for further clarification of the terms, definitions, and criteria below.

### Terms

1. The Medal shall be awarded annually to the author of the most distinguished contribution to American literature for children published by an American publisher in the United States in English during the preceding year. There are no limitations as to the character of the book considered except that it be original work. Honor books may be named. These shall be books that are also truly distinguished.
2. The Medal is restricted to authors who are citizens or residents of the United States.
3. The committee in its deliberations is to consider only the books eligible for the award, as specified in the terms.

### Definitions

1. “Contribution to American literature” indicates the text of a book. It also implies that the committee shall consider all forms of writing—fiction, non-fiction, and poetry. Reprints, compilations, and abridgements are not eligible.
2. A “contribution to American literature for children” shall be a book for which children are an intended potential audience. The book displays respect for children’s understandings, abilities, and appreciations. Children are defined as persons of ages up to and including fourteen, and books for this entire age range are to be considered.
3. “Distinguished” is defined as:
   * Marked by eminence and distinction; noted for significant achievement.
   * Marked by excellence in quality.
   * Marked by conspicuous excellence or eminence.
   * Individually distinct.
4. “Author” may include co-authors. The author(s) may be awarded the medal posthumously.
5. The term "original work" may have several meanings. For purposes of these awards, it is defined as follows:
   * The text was created by this writer and no one else. It may include original retellings of traditional literature, provided the words are the author’s own.
   * The text is presented for the first time and was not previously published elsewhere in any form. Text reprinted or compiled from other sources is not eligible. Abridgements are not eligible.
6. “In English” means that the committee considers only books written and published in English. This requirement DOES NOT limit the use of words or phrases in another language where appropriate in context.
7. “American literature published in the United States” means that books first published in previous years in other countries are not eligible. Books published simultaneously in the U.S. and another country may be eligible. Books published in a U.S. territory or U.S. commonwealth are eligible.
8. “Published during the preceding year” means that the book has a publication date in that year, was available for purchase in that year, and has a copyright date no later than that year. A book might have a copyright date prior to the year under consideration but, for various reasons, was not published until the year under consideration. If a book is published prior to its year of copyright as stated in the book, it shall be considered in its year of copyright as stated in the book. The intent of the definition is that every book be eligible for consideration, but that no book be considered in more than one year.
9. “Resident” specifies that the author has established and maintains a residence in the United States, a U.S. territory, or a U.S. commonwealth as distinct from being a casual or occasional visitor.
10. The term, “only the books eligible for the award,” specifies that the committee is not to consider the entire body of the work by an author or whether the author has previously won the award. The committee’s decision is to be made following deliberation about the books of the specified calendar year.

### Criteria

1. In identifying “distinguished contribution to American literature,” defined as text, in a book for children,
   1. Committee members need to consider the following:
      * Interpretation of the theme or concept.
      * Presentation of information including accuracy, clarity, and organization.
      * Development of a plot.
      * Delineation of characters.
      * Delineation of a setting.
      * Appropriateness of style.

*Note: Because the literary qualities to be considered will vary depending on content, the committee need not expect to find excellence in each of the named elements. The book should, however, have distinguished qualities in all of the elements pertinent to it.*

b. Committee members must consider excellence of presentation for a child audience.

2. Each book is to be considered as a contribution to American literature. The committee is to make its decision primarily on the text. Other components of a book, such as illustrations, overall design of the book, etc., may be considered when they make the book less effective.

3. The book must be a self-contained entity, not dependent on other media (i.e., sound or film equipment) for its enjoyment.

*Note: The committee should keep in mind that the award is for literary quality and quality presentation for children. The award is not for didactic content or popularity.*

# Part II: ALSC Policies and Procedures

## ALSC Community Agreements

These community agreements were developed so that all meetings convened by members of the Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC) are spaces where meaningful and respectful conversations are held. The agreements outline best practices to ensure that everyone has an opportunity for expression, accountability, and growth.

They provide a guide to how topics are discussed, the language used, and how our different experiences, identities, and knowledge are reflected in our thought processes, discussions, and decisions. As you participate in discussions, meetings, presentations, etc., please use these guidelines as a starting point and add additional agreements as a group if necessary.

● **Speak for yourself**. Use "I" and be aware that your perspective is not everyone's perspective or the “normal” perspective.

● **Embrace multiple perspectives to engage in curiosity-driven dialogue (not debate or argument).** Have compassion for and honor people’s varied journeys while respecting their humanity. The goal of dialogue should not be to change anyone’s mind, but to *offer and receive* a perspective for consideration and curiosity. Even if your every cell feels in disagreement with someone’s perspective, right and wrong binaries rarely build connection and understanding. Do note that racism, bigotry, and all other forms of oppression are not a difference of opinion and will not be tolerated.

● **Be aware** of the privilege, oppressions, and life experiences you carry and how they might affect your discussion process.

● **Listen to and use people’s correct pronouns.** Let people know how you would like to be addressed during introductions, and include pronouns if you would like. If pronouns are not shared or if you are unsure of someone’s pronouns, refer to the person by their name.

● **Share the air.** Be aware of how much you are talking versus listening. Challenge yourself to invite others into the conversation, and “step up” if you are prone to not participating. We all have something to bring to the discussion.

● **Interrupt attempts to derail.** Oftentimes, discomfort is so great that we immediately attempt to change the conversation to something that feels more comfortable. Before you know it, the conversation is about the weather when we were talking about equity. Work to stay engaged when you feel uncomfortable and make mistakes (this is when learning happens).

● **Acknowledge intent while addressing impact.** Work to not personalize the responses of others while taking care to be mindful of the impact of our words and our actions on others. Understand that intent does not equal impact and acknowledge the impact of something that was said or done during the conversation (or break) by criticizing ideas and not individuals.

● **Interrupt bias and take feedback.** It is everybody's responsibility to hold one another accountable. If you observe something oppressive being said or done (by yourself or others), mark it. For example, "ouch" and "oops" are words that can be spoken to mark moments when you recognize something oppressive is said ("ouch") or you notice a mistake that you've made ("oops"). If you experience feedback from an "oops" or "ouch," it is your responsibility to keep learning. You can reach out to the Chair, Co-Chair, or discussion leader(s) to address it (after the meeting, via email, in person, etc.). "Ouch" and "oops," when used, remind everyone that deeper dialogue, reflection, and learning will happen later.

● **Remember that we all have opportunities to grow**. Feedback is a gift of experience and expertise, and it acknowledges that learning is complex and never-ending. Receive it and consider systems of dominance and power at play in community conversations and interactions. Be aware of the lenses you do and do not have as a result of your identities and experiences.

**Sources**

“Alternate Roots Community Agreements.” Alternate ROOTS, July 31, 2018. https://alternateroots.org/alternate-roots-community-agreements/.

Goldbach, Jeremy. “Diversity Toolkit: A Guide to Discussing Identity, and Privilege.” Web log. *USC Suzanne Dworak School of Social Work* (blog), November 5, 2020.

Rich, Adrienne. *Arts of the Possible: Essays and Conversations*. New York: W. W. Norton, 2002.

“Sample Group Agreements - Gsafewi.org.” https://gsafewi.org/wp-content/uploads/Sample-Group-Agreements.pdf.

Style, Emily J., and Linda C. Powell. “In Our Own Hands: Diversity Literacy.” *Transformations: The Journal of Inclusive Scholarship and Pedagogy* 6, no. 2 (1995): 64–84. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43587318.

Taylor, Sonya Renee. “Community Agreements.” The Body Is Not An Apology. https://thebodyisnotanapology.com/about-tbinaa/community-agreements/.

## Diversity and ALSC Media Award Evaluation

Inclusiveness is a core value of ALSC. It is the responsibility of each ALSC media award and Notables committee to reflect this value in their approach to their work. ALSC award and Notables lists provide librarians, teachers, and parents with information about books and other media our association holds in the highest regard. Everyone benefits, children most of all, when the titles recognized within and across ALSC awards and best-of-the-year lists authentically reflect the diversity found in our nation and the wider world.

It is important that books demonstrate integrity and respect for all children’s lives and experiences and do not diminish or denigrate any individual or group through stereotypes, whitewashing, or other derogatory content. The committee should evaluate works with the consideration of all children in mind rather than privileging the dominant culture to the exclusion of others. While the works of individual nominees do not have to include racially and culturally diverse characters, they should not disrespect or discredit diverse lives, experiences and histories.

Each year there will be overlap among individual committees in terms of titles being considered for recognition. The Caldecott, Notables, and Pura Belpré committees, for example, inevitably end up considering some of the same books. It is the responsibility of each committee to consider a work based upon how it meets the criteria of their specific award rather than speculating about whether a particular title will receive another award. If a title is recognized by multiple committees, it does not diminish the work of any of those committees; rather, it draws greater attention to a particular work’s excellence.

As individuals serving on committees evaluate materials according to the criteria outlined for their specific charge, they should strive to be aware of how their own perspectives and experiences shape their responses to materials. Every committee member brings unique strengths to the table, but every committee member also brings gaps in knowledge, understanding, and biases. Committee members are strongly encouraged to be open to listening and learning as well as sharing as they consider materials representing diverse experiences, both familiar and unfamiliar to them.

Revised 1/1/2023

## ALSC Policy for Service on Award Committees

The Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC) affirms its confidence in the integrity of members who are invited to serve on award committees and in the integrity of the officers responsible for selecting candidates. Because of the nature of the work of such committees, those who serve on them must be especially sensitive to conflicts of interest and the appearance of impropriety. The purpose of this policy is to clarify the eligibility and responsibility of candidates asked to serve on such committees.

Prior to commencing service, prospective committee members will be asked to sign off on the following policy, and will be asked to complete a checklist that will alert them to potential issues (see[*Appendix A: Checklist for Prospective ALSC Award Committee Members*](#_wnehisy98338)*)*.

### Conflict of Interest

A conflict of interest occurs when an individual's personal or private interests may lead an independent observer reasonably to question whether the individual's professional actions or decisions are influenced by considerations of significant personal or private interest, financial or otherwise.

It is the policy of ALSC, its Board of Directors, and its committees to ensure that members in all of its activities avoid conflicts of interest and the appearance of conflicts of interest resulting from their activities as members of committees of the Association. In particular, no person should obtain or appear to obtain special advantages for themselves, their relatives, their employer, or their close associates as a result of their service on a committee.

Each person who is appointed to serve on an award committee is expected to consider carefully whether any of their personal or professional interests, obligations, activities, or associations could reasonably lead to even the appearance of a conflict of interest. When in doubt, it is best to err on the side of caution and discuss any potential conflicts with the ALSC Executive Director prior to accepting the appointment. Situations that arise after a committee member has begun to serve should be directed to the ALSC President, Committee Chair, Priority Group Consultant (PGC), and Executive Director. The final decision rests with the Executive Committee.

### Confidentiality

The principle of confidentiality drives the work of all award committee members in order to maintain the integrity of the award process. Committee members need to maintain a high degree of confidentiality regarding the committee’s discussions, both oral and written, in-person and virtual. All committee members need to feel free to speak frankly in closed sessions, knowing that their comments will not be repeated outside their venue, and that they reserve the right to speak on their own behalf outside of those closed sessions. As with conflicts of interest, committee members should avoid situations in which there is even the appearance of a breach of confidentiality.

Committee members are urged to obtain a variety of critical opinions about eligible titles throughout the year. However, it is important to remember that in any discussion, committee members may express only their own opinions, and may not quote the opinions of other committee members or indicate in any way which titles are under consideration. It is understood that all eligible titles are being considered up until the selection of the winner is made.

Committee members are allowed, and even encouraged, to participate in local book discussions, especially with children. However, they must be vigilant in maintaining confidentiality of any committee proceedings while also ensuring separation from the selection of, discussion of, and voting on materials eligible for the award on which they serve. In addition, while committee members are encouraged to participate in book discussions, members are NOT to participate in mock elections. See [*Appendix A: Frequently Asked Questions about Policy for Service on Award and Evaluation Committees*](#2hhxqsroch7u)for clarification on mock elections.

### Guidelines for Award Committee Members

It is a privilege to serve on an award committee and with that privilege comes specific responsibilities. Those who accept an appointment to the book award committees should adhere to the following guidelines. See [*Appendix A: Frequently Asked Questions about Policy for Service on Award and Evaluation Committees*](#_qt6ihpt1j3d4)if clarification is needed on any of the following points.

1. Members who have written or illustrated a book that may be eligible for consideration during the period of service on the award committee should not accept an appointment to an award committee.
2. Members may not be employed by a children’s trade-book publisher, author, or illustrator. Members who have served as an advisor or consultant to an author or illustrator of a children’s book, or as an advisor to a children’s trade-book publisher, beyond the scope of assigned library duties, such as providing reference service, should not accept appointment if that book may be eligible for consideration during the period of eligibility as defined by the terms of the award. This includes writing teachers’ guides or readers’ group guides at the request of a children’s trade-book publisher whether or not these materials may be eligible.
3. Members should not accept appointment to an award committee if they have a close family relationship (parent, spouse/partner, child) or a personal relationship with the author or illustrator of any book that may be eligiblewhich could reasonably be seen by an independent observer to cause a conflict of interest.
4. Members should not accept appointment to an award committee if they have a close family relationship (parent, spouse/partner, child) with a person employed by a U.S. trade publisher.
5. Members should not accept appointment to an award committee if they, or a close family member, directly own equity (stock ownership, stock options, convertible note(s), or other ownership interest) that represents more than a 5% stake in a U.S. trade publisher.
6. Members should not engage in any print or electronic communication outside of the committee regarding eligible titles during their term of service, although they may verbally express their personal opinions regarding eligible titles at any time. Prohibited communication includes, but is not limited to, professional and general journals, magazines, and newspapers; electronic discussion lists; blogs; and social-networking services (Facebook, Instagram, Goodreads, Twitter, YouTube, etc.). Members who write signed reviews in a professional or personal capacity must avoid publishing reviews of eligible materials during their term of service. Following the term of service, members are welcome to express their personal opinions about any eligible titles in any manner or forum; however at no time may they ever use titles or other recognizable details to identify the status of a title as having been or not been under consideration, suggested, and/or nominated for the award, nor may they ever reveal any elements of committee discussion.
7. Members may not serve concurrently on an ALSC Award or media evaluation committee and the ALSC Board, another ALA unit’s board or award or media evaluation committee, or ALA Council.
8. From time to time, ALSC may take other action or establish such other guidelines as may be necessary in the Association’s sole discretion to protect the integrity of the award process. Questions from prospective committee members and candidates should be directed to the Executive Director; situations that arise after a committee member has begun to serve should be directed to the ALSC President, Committee Chair, PGC, and Executive Director. The final decision rests with the Executive Committee.

### Meeting Attendance and Access to Materials

Persons elected or appointed to an award committee should:

1. Be able to attend all required discussion and decision meetings, in person and virtual, scheduled for the year of service, including pre-scheduled virtual meetings for a week in July following the Annual conference, virtual meetings in the two weeks prior to the LibLearnX Conference, and the in-person final selection meeting at LibLearnX, and be able to follow procedures established by the committee.
2. Have ready access to the major part of the current output of children’s books under consideration in outlets such as their local library or bookstore and through interlibrary loan. It is recognized that there will be an occasional book under consideration that a committee member is unable to obtain. In such an instance, arrangements for review copies may be made as prescribed in the committee’s guidelines, which can be found in the [Relationship with Publishers - Guidelines for Committee Members](#_xwyr0tdvkvm7) section.

Although these requirements may limit membership on a committee, wise selection requires complete participation of all members of the committee.

### Frequency of Service on Award or Notable Book Committees

No individual may serve on the Batchelder Award, Caldecott Medal, Geisel Award, Newbery Medal, Sibert Medal, Children’s Literature Legacy (“Legacy”) Award**,** or Notable Children’s BooksCommittee more often than once every four years. The four-year period shall begin from the last year of the term of service regardless of length of term. This guideline will not apply to the appointment for Chair. This guideline will not apply to other ALSC committees**.** Additionally, in the event that an emergency, mid-year replacement must be made, the four-year rule may be suspended, providing the appointing officer the necessary flexibility and a greater pool of experienced candidates.

**Violation of any of the above guidelines may result in dismissal from the award committee and may preclude service from future award committees.**

*Policy adopted February 2007 and revised May 2009, June 2011, January 2014, February 2018, August 2018, and March 2023.*

## Relationship with Publishers

### Guidelines for Committee Members

Important points regarding committee members’ relationships with publishers are listed below.

* Many publishers send committee members eligible books for consideration. Committee members may accept these unsolicited books.
* The Chair consults committee members to verify the addresses where publishers should send books and makes a roster for publishers. Addresses should be viable for the term of service because it is difficult for publishers to change the mailing address once established with a warehouse.
* The ALSC Awards Coordinator makes the committee roster available to publishers as soon as possible in the year under consideration.
* The Chair surveys committee members regularly to ascertain which books have not been received. It’s quite common for book shipments to arrive weeks apart.
* If certain titles have been difficult to obtain, the Chair may contact publishers directly to request needed titles, with assistance from the PGC as needed. Towards the end of the year, as deliberations approach, the PGC assumes the role of requesting needed titles, with the assistance of the Awards Coordinator.
* Committee members are not to solicit publishers for free, personal copies of eligible books. Members accept appointments to this committee with the understanding that they have access to new books. Ultimately, it is the responsibility of each committee member to obtain such books.
* Committee members are cautioned to avoid any conflicts of interest that might grow out of personal contact with personnel involved in publishing children’s books. It is not necessary to suspend these contacts so long as there is the express understanding that such contacts in no way influence how books are considered or the final choices made.
* Committee members are not to solicit publishers for favors, invitations, or the like. However, should there be such unsolicited offers, committee members may accept with the express understanding that acceptance in no way influences how books are considered or final choices made.

### Guidelines for Publishers

Publishers are encouraged to support the work of the Award Committee. Submission procedures are outlined for publishers on the ALSC website.

| To submit works for consideration for one of the ALSC awards, publishers should:   * Review the terms and criteria for the award. * Submit one copy of the work to the award committee Chair. Publishers also have the option of sending a copy of the work to each committee member, but it is not required. * A list of committee members for each award is available through a link on each award's Terms and Criteria page.   The deadline for submitting books for consideration is **December 31** of the publication year. |
| --- |

## Self-Published and Small-Press Titles

Books that are self-published or published by small presses are eligible, provided they meet all other eligibility requirements. Books are eligible in their first year of publication only. If a self-published book is republished later by another publisher, then the book will not be reconsidered upon its commercial publication. The Chair will keep and pass on a current year’s list of award-eligible books received directly from authors or from small, independent presses (adopted by ALSC Board of Directors, June 2004). In recent years, the number of self-published and small-press books received for consideration has significantly increased. Often only the Chair receives a copy of these titles. How these titles are shared with the committee is at the Chair’s discretion, often with committee input.

# 

# Part III: Committee Work

## Welcome

Once the committee is complete, usually mid-fall prior to the year under consideration, it is good practice for the Chair to send a letter of welcome to the membership. The letter might include an outline of the year’s work and upcoming issues. It is usually accompanied by relevant enclosures, including the committee roster, guidelines for book discussions, etc.

Also in the welcome, the Chair encourages members to use this time early in the committee process to focus on the committee manual, which lays the groundwork for success. The Chair also encourages the use of the manual’s [Reading Lists](#_atip28kmwmo5), found in Appendix A.

## Calendar

It is the responsibility of the Chair to establish and distribute a calendar of the year’s work and meetings as soon as possible (see [*Appendix C: Sample Calendar*](#_f9m5uo28kjwq)*)*. It is the responsibility of committee members to meet all deadlines to ensure that the selection process is orderly and timely. When committee members are appointed, they are alerted to the scheduled time frame for mandatory virtual meetings, which includes an initial meeting in July after the Annual Conference, and preliminary book discussions during the two-week period before the LibLearnX Conference.

## Committee Communication

The Chair will establish ground rules for all forms of communication by the committee at the beginning of their term. A video conferencing platform will be used for virtual meetings. Electronic communication will be used to facilitate the distribution of information from the Chair to committee members and the regular discussion of procedural issues. Substantial book discussions among committee members will be limited to in-person or virtual committee meetings in order to promote inclusiveness and prevent cliques among members.

Email is not used for substantive discussion, and it is not a substitute for face-to-face or virtual book discussions. During the year, committee members may use email to discuss matters having to do with eligibility or factual errors in a book. Questions about such matters are directed to the Chair who decides whether or not to bring a particular question to the full committee.

## Meeting Attendance

Committee members are responsible for attending all required meetings, both virtual and in-person. In addition, committee members are urged to make every effort to attend optional meetings. Traditionally, the calendar has included an optional meeting at the start of the year under consideration, a required meeting around the time of the Annual Meeting (early summer), and a required in-person selection meeting during LibLearnX of the award year. Many of these meetings are now held virtually; their content is described in greater detail later in the manual. It has also become common for the Chair to schedule additional virtual meetings throughout the year. Although no official business takes place during these optional meetings, they can provide time for members to troubleshoot, compare notes, and ask questions.The Chair might also invite guest speakers to present at these virtual meetings.

Virtual meetings are also used as a way to winnow down the discussion list prior to the in-person LibLearnX selection meeting. **If a virtual meeting includes the discussion and/or selection of titles, it is mandatory for all committee members to attend.** The Chair should bear this requirement in mind, and schedule these meetings as far in advance as possible.

**Please note that a committee member must tender their resignation if they are unable to attend a required meeting, *regardless of the reason,* and regardless of whether the meeting is virtual or in-person (*see Resignation section below for details*).** Members are therefore urged at the outset of their service to ensure that they can attend all required meetings. For virtual meetings, they should ensure that their calendar is cleared, they have access to any necessary technology for signing into the meeting, and they have secured any necessary time off from their supervisor.

For the LibLearnX Selection Meeting, currently the only required in-person event, members should:

* Secure permission from their supervisor and, if necessary, their director or library board.
* Secure funding to attend (whether from personal funds or funds provided by their employer).
* Make hotel reservations at the earliest date these are available (bearing in mind that many hotels fill on the first day of registration).
* Make timely arrangements for transportation to the conference site.
* Register for the conference.
* Communicate with the Chair if there are any emergency or last-minute delays (such as inclement weather) that would affect the committee’s operation**. It is advised that any transportation arrangements not depend on last-minute arrival given the possibility of travel disruptions.**

## Resignation

Unforeseen personal and professional circumstances can arise that may interfere with a committee member’s service; there is no shame in stepping down. A committee member must resign immediately upon the development of any circumstance that disqualifies them from committee service under this policy or that would otherwise affect, *or give the appearance of tending to affect*, their ability to carry out assigned responsibilities fairly and without self-interest of any kind. Committee members will also be asked to resign if they cannot attend a required meeting. Committee member resignations must be sent to the Chair, President, and the Executive Director; Chair resignations must be sent to all members of the committee, the PGC, President, and Executive Director. In addition, a resigning Chair must forward current files to the new Chair and to the Executive Director. Refer to [*Appendix C: Sample Resignation Letter.*](#_pturbtqj31xq)

If a member resigns, the President will appoint a new committee member to fill the vacancy. The President may look to a member of the Notable Children's Books Committee to stand in as a replacement if the timing of the replacement is close to the LibLearnX Selection Meeting. This person would also continue serving on the Notable Children’s Books Committee, which is why the two committees’ meetings do not overlap. If a suitable replacement cannot be found in time for the LibLearnX Selection Meeting, the committee will operate one member down and will reformulate the voting procedure accordingly.

## Preparation

The focus of the awards committee is distinct from the usual selection concerns in a library. Committee members need to be able to apply traditional literary and sometimes artistic standards to evaluate the books. But in their year of committee work, committee members will also need to focus on the terms, criteria, and definitions of the award. To that end, committee members are urged to prepare for the year’s work in many ways:

* Read the committee manual, with special attention to the terms, criteria, and definitions governing the award.
* Read books and articles relating to the award and to the language of evaluation and criticism. See[*Appendix A: Reading Lists*](#_atip28kmwmo5)for suggested resources*.*
* Be on the lookout for book discussions, especially those with children. While active participation can be problematic, listening is useful. Book selection meetings, workshops, classes, and professional associations provide opportunities for such discussion. ALSC’s Notables discussions are open and can be particularly educational. See [*Appendix A: Frequently Asked Questions*](#_qt6ihpt1j3d4) for further clarification on participating in book discussions.
* Practice writing your own critical viewpoint and examine it in light of the terms and criteria for the award. Have you taken into account the factors to be considered?
* Write critical analyses of past winners and honor books structured around the award terms, criteria, and definitions.

## Committee Participation

The selection process depends on the full participation of committee members. Therefore, it is important for all committee members to identify, obtain, read, and consider eligible books; meet designated suggestion and nomination deadlines; communicate with the Chair as needed; participate in electronic discussions as needed; and contribute to discussion at required meetings.

There is no denying the workload is heavy, especially as the Selection Meeting approaches, and ALSC is grateful for the full participation of committee members. In recognition of their commitment, the Chair sends two letters of appreciation to the employers/supervisors of committee members—one at the outset and one at the conclusion of committee service. Refer to[*Appendix C: Employer/Supervisor Information Form*, *Letter to Employer/Supervisor #1: Beginning of Service*](#_dioya7j1txe7) *and* [*Letter to Employer/Supervisor #2: End of Service*](#_mrdhqq127vw).

In addition, committee members sometimes notify employers/supervisors about their work on the Award independently, and they often notify local newspapers, professional organizations, and/or their own alumni organizations of their work. The resulting notice underscores individual participation as well as the work of ALSC and ALA. Refer to [*Appendix C: Press Release: Notice of Committee Appointment*](#_4ff736qlq685).

## Identifying, Obtaining, and Reading Eligible Books

Committee members are responsible for identifying, obtaining, and reading eligible books throughout the year under consideration. Committee members will begin to receive books for consideration from publishers by early spring. Eligible books will also be announced in catalogs and reviews and may appear in libraries and bookstores. It is wise to begin this process as soon as possible. The pace of publication increases throughout the year. It is important to keep up with these three responsibilities at all times.

### Identifying Eligible Books

Committee members are responsible for identifying eligible books to read and consider. Here are some ways to identify eligible books:

* Examine publishers’ catalogs.
* Read review journals.
* Check Spring and Fall publishing announcements (e.g. the announcements in *Publishers Weekly*).
* Check ALSC Notable Children’s Books discussion lists as they become available. Contact an ALSC Notable Children’s Books Committee member and/or visit the Notable Children’s Books section on the ALSC website.
* Attend ALSC Notable Children’s Books Committee deliberations.

### Obtaining Eligible Books

Committee members are responsible for obtaining eligible books to read and consider. Many publishers do send books to committee members for consideration, although committee members often do not begin to receive books until April or May. Other ways to obtain eligible books include:

* Pick up galleys at the LibLearnX and Annual meetings and at other conferences.
* Examine review copies received in the workplace.
* Browse new titles at bookstores.

Committee members are not to solicit publishers for copies of eligible books (see [*Part II, ALSC Policies: Relationship to Publishers*](#_xfsskmjs4luk)).

### Determining Eligibility

Committee members should refer to the current terms, criteria, and definitions, including those in [*Appendix B: Expanded Definitions and Example*s](#_u0xdcdukuthu), rather than to precedent or past winners in attempting to determine eligibility. It is important for committee members to make the initial effort to determine the eligibility of both the publisher and the author/illustrator of the work: the year of publication, the citizenship and/or residency of the author/illustrator (U.S. citizenship and/or residency is required), and the locale of the publisher (the publisher must be located in the U.S.). In addition to the book itself, possible sources of information may include: 1) publishers’ catalogs; 2) websites of publishers, authors, and illustrators; 3) Library of Congress website; and 4) Amazon.com and Amazon.co.uk.

In ambiguous cases, committee members should notify the Chair, who consults with the PGC on eligibility questions. After the Chair and the PGC make a determination, the Chair informs the committee of the decision.

If a current title under consideration has a publication or release date in question then the current award Chair may ask the previous Chair about the title in question.

### Reading Eligible Books

Committee members are responsible for reading eligible books—those to consider as potential contenders, those suggested, and those nominated. The reading load is heavy, and re-reading is often required.

### Note-Taking

A critical component of reading is note-taking. From the outset, committee members need to develop a convenient system for taking notes about each book that is read. Some prefer a file card system; others keep a binder with notes, sometimes organized with tabs. **Many members rely on electronic note-taking, although public tools such as Goodreads should not be used**. Making a list of criteria, terms, and definitions to apply to each eligible title helps maintain a focus on the award elements throughout the selection process.

No matter what system is used, the notes themselves need to speak to the award criteria. Succinct and specific notes clarify thinking and aid in selection discussions. In addition, committee members should keep complete bibliographic information on each book, a short summary, and a critical statement, noting both strengths and weaknesses based on the award criteria. As the year’s work begins, the Chair sometimes asks committee members to share ideas on taking notes with the whole committee. Refer to [*Appendix C: Sample Note-Taking Form*](#_6c0dpq1uty6l).

Notes should be taken on each book that is read. Notes about books not thought to be serious contenders may shorten as the year progresses. It is important to remember that a book not impressive on first reading may prove more interesting later on. Re-reading is frequently required. Notes record first impressions and measure changes in thinking.

Notes should also include references to specific page numbers and/or quoted passages to justify specific points to be made during discussion.

Many committee members collect professional reviews of books under consideration. Although reviews are not to be quoted during discussion, they may raise questions and help clarify thinking on a particular title.

## Suggestion and Nomination Processes

The suggestion and nomination processes serve several important functions. They allow committee members to identify strong contenders, while also alerting committee members as to which books merit consideration by the group. And they help committee members begin to identify the strongest books based on award criteria—books that will ultimately form the core of books to be discussed during the selection process.

### Suggestions

Starting early in the year under consideration, the Chair solicits suggestions of eligible books from committee members on a monthly basis by sending out a link to an online tool. Suggestions are automatically compiled in a table that can be viewed online, with a link distributed by the Chair. The table will list all suggested books, as well as the number of suggestions for each book. After the second round of suggestions, the table will also include a cumulative list. Throughout this process, suggestions remain anonymous.

There are no set parameters as to the number of suggestions a committee member may make, and some members will suggest more books than others. Committee members are asked to suggest all books they deem to be strong contenders based on the award criteria, but they are also urged not to overload the list, as this undermines its function. In the suggestion process, it is important for committee members to move forward only those books deemed strong enough to merit careful consideration by the whole committee.

Committee members often recommend a book previously suggested. This practice allows the committee to develop an early gauge of support for books—a gauge that becomes useful in identifying books to consider in the nomination process.

### Nominations

In the autumn of the year under consideration, the nomination process begins. The Chair will request three rounds of nominations from committee members. Committee members will be asked to nominate three, two, and two books (for a total of seven distinct nominations) and to provide complete bibliographic information and a justification statement for each book. Justification statements are usually no more than 100 words, and serve as preparation for oral discussion by providing practice in how to succinctly state points that speak to the award criteria.

Committee members may not repeat nominations on subsequent ballots, but they may nominate titles that were nominated by other committee members on previous ballots. In other words, each committee member must choose seven distinct titles, but their choices may overlap with other committee members’.This practice allows the committee to measure support for titles. Nominations have several functions. They serve as a focus for all suggestions made during the year. The written justifications serve as preparation for oral discussion at LLX and provide practice in stating clearly and succinctly your ideas about books that seem distinguished. And, they make each committee member aware of which books require their closest scrutiny. To avoid making commitments prior to the LLX discussions, ranked preferences are not given on the nominating ballots. Serious consideration is to be given to all nominated books, including those with minimal support.

As with suggestions, nominations and justifications are submitted using an online tool. The Awards Coordinator provides the Chair with a link to this tool, and the Chair in turn distributes the link to committee members well in advance of the deadline. Members **must** submit their nominations and justification statements by the deadlines listed on the calendar established at the beginning of the year. As with the suggestions process, nominations remain anonymous. Nominations will be compiled in an online format viewable with a link provided by the Chair. After the first round of nominations, members will be able to view a cumulative list of nominations. **Committee members should review this list carefully and make sure to closely read every title it contains.** This list forms the core of books to be discussed at the LibLearnX Selection meeting.

Note regarding nominations: At Midwinter 2009, the ALSC Board voted to increase the number of rounds of nominations from two rounds of three books each to three rounds of three, two, and two nominations in October, November and December respectively, and to eliminate the practice of discussing books that had been suggested but not nominated with the exception of late suggestions that may be made for books published in December.

## Meetings

### Introductory Meeting (Optional, Virtual)

Held near the beginning of the year under consideration, the Introductory Meeting is an optional, virtual meeting marking the start of the committee’s year of service. The Chair sets a date and time and sends out a meeting link well in advance, while also posting the agenda with the meeting link to the ALSC community space on ALA Connect several days before the meeting. This is an open meeting; all other meetings of the committee will be closed to all but committee members.

As with all optional meetings, committee members are urged to attend if at all possible. At this meeting, the Chair will introduce the members, may distribute the year’s calendar, and will often invite the PGC to talk about committee procedures, and/or experts in the field and past committee chairs to talk about evaluation techniques. No official business takes place. Books under consideration are not discussed, nor are any procedural issues decided.

### Initial Discussion Meeting (Required, Virtual)

The Initial Discussion Meeting is held virtually after the Annual Conference of the year under consideration (early summer), and it allows the committee time to prepare for the work ahead. The highlight of this meeting is a practice book discussion, allowing committee members to hone their discussion skills. It is up to the Chair to determine whether they will host one or two meetings during the appointed time, provided the ALSC Zoom room is available or the Chair has access to another secure online platform.

#### Preparation

Committee members and the Chair are responsible for making careful preparations for the Initial Discussion Meeting. The Chair schedules the meeting as soon as possible, makes logistical arrangements, sets an agenda, appoints a secretary, and sends out any relevant information in advance. The Chair also establishes a short list of suggested titles for practice book discussion, selecting books from the year’s suggestions to date. Committee members obtain, read, and consider all books on the practice discussion list. The Chair also asks select committee members to be prepared to introduce books from the practice list into discussion.

#### Agenda

The agenda at the Initial Discussion Meeting includes:

* An opportunity for committee members to become reacquainted.
* Discussion of terms, criteria, and definitions for Award/Medal Winner and Honor Books. At the discretion of the Chair, an expert may be invited to address the committee.
* Discussion of procedures to be used by the committee during the remainder of the year and at the LibLearnX Selection Meeting.
* Review of responsibilities for committee members and the Chair.
* Discussion of the importance of full participation by committee members and the Chair.
* Discussion of what steps to take should full participation be impossible (e.g., how to tender a resignation).
* Review role of the PGC. At the discretion of the Chair, the PGC may be invited to address the committee.
* Practice book discussion using a short list of suggested books.
* Optional look at suggestions list. Members who have made suggestions can remove them at this time; removed suggestions can be added back at a later date.

#### Book Discussion

The practice book discussion is a critical element of the Initial Discussion Meeting. It’s important to remember, however, that this exercise is for practice only and that it will not play a role in the final selection. Instead, it allows the committee to practice meaningful book discussion based on the award criteria, to raise and clarify procedural questions, and to become comfortable working together as a group. During this session, committee members are asked to adhere to the same guidelines employed during book selection, so as to make the practice session as meaningful as possible. See *LibLearnX Selection Meeting:* [*Book Discussion*](#_ik2jrdc5wkj8)*.*

#### Meeting Minutes and Quarterly Reports

The secretary takes minutes on the order of business and on procedural matters. No notes are taken on the practice book discussion. After the Initial Discussion Meeting, the secretary prepares the minutes and sends them to the Chair for review.

The Chair will submit Quarterly Reports during the year of service, along with a copy of the meeting minutes, to appropriate leadership using the link provided by ALSC staff.

### Preliminary Deliberations (Required, Virtual)

Beginning early in January of the year of the award, committees will meet virtually to begin deliberations. During these meetings committee members will discuss the nominated titles, and initial cuts may be made by consensus. These decisions will guide the Chair as they establish the list of books to be discussed during final deliberations and balloting, which occur during the LibLearnX Meeting of the award year.

### LibLearnX Selection Meeting (Required, In-Person)

The LibLearnX Selection Meeting is all-important. It results in the selection of the Award/Medal winner and the possible selection of Honor books. This meeting takes place over the course of a single day.

#### Preparation

Committee members and the Chair are responsible for making careful preparations for the LibLearnX Selection Meeting.

The Chair establishes the list of books to be discussed at the LibLearnX Selection meeting, which will include all nominated titles that remain after the virtual preliminary deliberations held earlier in the month, as well as any suggestions made after the last nomination deadline. The Chair is responsible for sharing this list with committee members and the ALSC Awards Coordinator, with a copy to the Executive Director, as soon as possible. The bulk of the list should be provided at least three weeks prior to the start of the LibLearnX Selection Meeting.

The Chair informs the committee members and the Awards Coordinator immediately of late additions to the list of books under consideration. Additions may be made no later than one week prior to the beginning of the conference. This deadline allows committee members to read the books prior to LibLearnX.

The Chair also asks each committee member to introduce selected books from the list into discussion at the Selection Meeting—typically books the committee member has nominated. Committee members are expected to bring notes on the books they will introduce, as well as copies of these books and biographical information for the authors and/or illustrators.

It is the responsibility of the Chair to communicate room and other arrangement needs to the Awards Coordinator by October 1. ALSC staff communicate these needs to Conference Services. The Chair sends out notification with meeting locations and times as soon as they receive them.

The Chair may prepare table tents for members, arrange for members to bring laptops or tablets if needed, and suggest they bring snacks to share during discussions.

Committee members are responsible for obtaining, reading, and carefully considering all books on the LibLearnX discussion list prior to the Selection Meeting. In addition, they should prepare and bring personal notes about all books under consideration. They might also bring reviews of books under consideration and copies of any books under discussion they may want to re-read.

#### Secretary

Prior to the LibLearnX Selection Meeting, the Chair asks a committee member to serve as secretary. The secretary takes minutes on the order of business and all procedural matters. No minutes are kept on book discussions or balloting. The secretary turns in the minutes to the Chair at the end of the LibLearnX Selection Meeting. The Chair turns the minutes in to the Executive Director at the conclusion of LibLearnX, attached to the Quarterly Report.

#### Agenda

* Introductions: reacquaint committee members.
* Review of the terms, criteria, and definitions of the Award.
* Decide order for discussion of books, ordinarily alphabetical by author unless similar titles are considered together.
* Discuss voting procedures for the Award/Medal winner and possible Honor books.

#### Book Discussion

Each book suggested after the last round of nominations has been made will be considered. Any nominated book that was not eliminated during the preliminary deliberations but does not seem a serious contender may be eliminated at this time by some agreed upon procedure, bearing in mind that **once a book is eliminated from the discussion list, it cannot be reintroduced.**

Last-minute changes to the list should be communicated to the Awards Coordinator, with a copy to the Executive Director.

Once this review is completed, a full discussion of each book remaining on the discussion list takes place. These books are then discussed one by one. After all books have been discussed, it is possible to re-open discussion on selected titles before moving to a selection ballot. Throughout book discussion, important guidelines apply:

* Use critical analysis; avoid plot summaries and generalities such as cute, nice, good, etc.
* Be clear in what you say, think through the point you are making, and speak loudly enough to be heard by everyone.
* Refer back to the criteria to keep the discussion focused.
* Be concise—be sure that what you have to say adds to the discussion; try not to repeat what others have said.
* Speak to the group as a whole. Listen openly to other committee members and respond thoughtfully to what they have to say.
* Be courteous and refrain from relating personal anecdotes.
* Make comparisons but only in relationship to other eligible books. That is, do not compare a book with an author’s body of work or with books published before the year under consideration.
* Focus first on a book’s strengths before its weaknesses.
* Be as even-handed as possible. Books do not always require the same length of discussion.
* Conclude with a closing statement from the committee member who introduced the book under discussion. This practice provides for balance: the negative and the positive.

For further insight into best practices for book discussion read Thom Barthelmess’s classic article, “[Thom’s Rules of Order: Ten Tips for Good Book Discussion](https://www.hbook.com/story/thoms-rules-order-ten-tips-good-book-discussion).” For an updated view on the CCBC’s book discussion guidelines, see Vicky Smith’s insightful article, “[Considering the Criteria: Addressing Book Discussion Guidelines in the Twenty-First Century](https://www.hbook.com/story/considering-the-criteria-addressing-book-discussion-guidelines-in-the-twenty-first-century).”

#### Balloting

When there is consensus that all the books on the discussion list have been fully discussed, the committee proceeds to a selection ballot.

Certain procedures apply:

* Committee members list first, second, and third place votes for the award in an online tool created by the Awards Coordinator and sent to the Chair for distribution.
* In tabulating ballot results, the online tool will assign four points to each first-place vote, three points to each second-place vote, and two points to each third-place vote.
* A specific formula is used to determine the winner. A book must receive at least eight first-choice votes at four points each for a total of at least thirty-two points, and it must have an eight-point lead over the book receiving the next highest number of points.
* If the committee is operating an odd number of members down, it is recommended that the Chair refrain from voting, as an even number of committee members makes it significantly harder for a book to achieve the margin of points needed to win. If a committee is operating an even number of members down, the Awards Coordinator can adjust the formula used in the online balloting tool.
* If there is a winner, the committee next considers whether to select Honor books (*see below*), and if so, what procedure should be used to make this selection.
* If the first ballot does not produce a winner, the committee follows the procedures outlined below for re-balloting.

#### Re-Balloting

The committee may not proceed to another ballot without a second round of book discussion. At this point, certain choices present themselves, and certain procedures apply:

* By consensus the committee may choose to withdraw from the discussion list all books that received no votes on the first ballot.
* By consensus the committee may choose to withdraw additional books that received minimal support on the first ballot.
* Once withdrawn from the discussion list, a book is permanently eliminated from consideration for the award.
* Once a second round of discussion is complete, the committee proceeds to a second ballot, once again using an online tool constructed by the Awards Coordinator and provided to the committee by the Chair.
* The online tool tabulates the votes using the same point system and formula as in the first round to determine a winner.
* If after a second ballot, there is still no winner, the committee is required to re-open discussion and then re-ballot, alternating between discussion and re-balloting until a winner is selected.

#### Honor Books

Once a winner is selected, the issue of Honor Books is addressed. The terms of the award provide parameters:

* There is no requirement that Honor Books be named.
* There is no rule dictating the number of Honor Books to be named.
* There is an expectation that Honor Books be truly distinguished, not merely strong contenders for the Award.

The committee first considers whether to select Honor Books. If it decides there are to be none, the selection process is complete. If Honor Books are to be chosen, the selection process proceeds. At this point, certain choices present themselves:

* Whether to use the winning selection ballot to choose Honor Books. The committee looks at titles with the next highest number of points.
* Whether to ballot one more time. Only one additional ballot is allowed. The Honor Book selection ballot consists of titles from the winning selection ballot that received points. (Of course, the winner is eliminated.) By consensus, titles with no remaining support may also be withdrawn.

The committee studies the ballot tally (either from the winning selection ballot or from the subsequent Honor Books ballot) and determines which books members deem truly distinguished.

Honor Books are announced to the public in alphabetical order by title.

#### Review of Confidentiality Policy

Once the committee has made its selections, the Chair should take a moment and review the need for confidentiality. It is imperative for committee members to maintain secrecy regarding the selection outcome prior to the ALA Youth Media Awards (YMA) Press Conference. Similarly, it is critical that employees of winners’ publishing companies and the winners themselves maintain secrecy prior to the ALA YMA Press Conference. Publishing house employees are notified of the committee's selections when the ALSC Executive Director contacts them to obtain the winners’ contact information, and the winners are notified shortly thereafter by the committee. Maintaining secrecy minimizes information leaks and misinformation, ensures the stature of the Award, and preserves the element of surprise.

It is also important for committee members to be mindful of confidentiality issues after the announcement and going forward. Confidentiality rules are not intended to limit the free speech of committee members; rather, they are intended to protect the privacy of committee members, allowing them to speak frankly in closed meetings and to speak for themselves outside of those meetings. Confidentiality is intended to foster debate leading up to selection and to present unanimity once the selection is announced. As such, the details of the Selection Meeting should never be disclosed.

**The following items are not for public discussion at any time prior to, during, *or following* the selection of the awards:**

1. Reasons (other than your own) given by individual committee members for nominating, supporting, or removing a book from consideration. The committee’s reasons for selection of the medalist and honor books will be given by the Chair or a designate who prepares the press release or the announcement articles.
2. Specific titles or lists of titles under consideration. Remember that all eligible books are under consideration prior to the Midwinter Selection meeting.
3. The number of ballots necessary for any decision or the vote in any balloting.

#### Drafting of Press Release

After the selection process is complete the Chair prepares a draft press release, usually with assistance from committee members. Background information about the winners and justification statements about the winning books are used as background. The Chair is responsible for delivering the draft press release, copies of the Medal/Award and Honor Books, and any other requested information to the ALA Communications & Marketing Office (CMO) by the designated deadline and in the designated format. The CMO finalizes the press release to be distributed immediately after the ALA YMA Press Conference, both in print and on the ALA and ALSC websites.

#### Award and Honor Book Notification Calls

The Committee Chair will receive information concerning the timing and method of communication with the award winners from the CMO and the Awards Coordinator prior to LibLearnX and will inform all the committee members.

#### ALA Youth Media Awards Press Conference

The committee reconvenes at the CMO headquarters on the morning of the ALA YMA Press Conference. Usually the committee is asked to pose for a group photograph. A CMO staff member will notify the Chair of when the committee is scheduled to be photographed. As many ALA award committees are scheduled that morning, it is essential that all members are present a few minutes before the scheduled time to avoid delays. It is imperative that the press conference start on time.

At the ALA YMA Press Conference, the President announces the winner of the Award and, if chosen, the Honor books, as well as all other major ALSC and ALSC affiliate awards. Honor books are announced in alphabetical order by title. Seats are reserved for the various committees at the front of the room, and committee members are asked to stand for recognition when their award is announced.

### After LibLearnX Selection Meeting

#### Public Relations

Committee members work with their local news media in publicizing ALSC awards and other ALA children’s book awards. If interviewed, committee members should emphasize the importance of the role librarians play in selecting the award-winning titles, the value of emphasizing and making accessible distinguished books for young readers, the award criteria, and the committee’s reasons for its choices as stated in the press release. Committee members are free to express their own views on particular books while being mindful of confidentiality issues.

If contacted by the national media, committee members should immediately email the details to the Chair, PGC, ALSC Executive Director and the current ALSC President and await further instructions from them.

#### Correspondence

The Chair handles correspondence specific to their committee’s selection and work:

* Sends appreciation letters to members and members’ employers (refer to [*Appendix A: Letter to Committee Members’ Employer/Supervisor #2: End of Service*](#_mrdhqq127vw)*)*.
* Sends the next Chair a list of any potentially eligible books with next year’s copyright date that the committee identified in its reading, along with friendly suggestions about procedural matters. Note: While it is sometimes necessary for a Chair to check with their predecessor regarding whether a book has already been considered and might therefore be ineligible, this should be done on a case-by-case basis. Providing a committee’s entire discussion list would violate the rules governing confidentiality.

#### Final Quarterly Report

The Chair submits a final Quarterly Report, along with meeting minutes, to appropriate ALSC leadership (see the Division Leadership Manual and the ALSC website).

#### Recommendations

After the selection process is complete, the Chair and the committee may make recommendations regarding selection policies, practices, and procedures. These recommendations go to the new Chair, the PGC, and the Awards Coordinator, with a copy to the Executive Director. The recommendations may cover internal changes, changes in the working relationship with the ALSC staff, and/or matters requiring Board action.

#### Preparation for the Award Presentation

The Chair works with the ALSC Awards Coordinator to make necessary arrangements for presentation of the award. Communication with the winning author(s)/illustrator(s) and publisher(s) is paramount. ALSC staff, at the direction of the Awards Coordinator and Executive Director, will send letters of congratulation to the winners and publishers. The Chair may also send notes of congratulation, if desired, with copies of any communication sent to the Awards Coordinator for archival purposes.

In addition, the Chair prepares remarks for the Award presentation, as directed by the ALSC office.

## Celebration and Presentation of the Awards

During the Annual Conference of the selection year, the medals will be presented to the winners and certificates to the Honor recipients at the Newbery/Caldecott/Legacy Banquet. Although committee members are not required to be present, most find a special satisfaction in being part of this very special occasion. Committee members will be invited to a special reception for the award winners, ALSC Board Members, and other honored guests that is held before the banquet. Publishers may also plan special events for committee members to meet the award recipients, although they are not obligated to do so.

## Preservation of Committee Materials

ALSC preserves suggestion lists, nomination lists, and justification statements (with names redacted); minutes (in keeping with how they are currently posted so that they do not include confidential discussion points); the Chair’s press remarks; copies of congratulatory letters, and the Chair’s award presentation remarks, adding these materials to the current archive. ALSC permits publication of this information after a period of 50 years following the presentation of the medal/award.

## 

## Conclusion of Service

The Chair completes their term of service by sending all committee files to the ALSC Executive Director (copies of committee communications such as letters and emails, as well as copies of congratulatory letters to the Medalist and Honor Book recipients).

# Part IV: Additional Roles and Responsibilities

## Introduction

Responsibility for selection of the Medal/Award winner and Honor books rests with the Award Committee. The bulk of this manual describes these responsibilities. However, there are others who have responsibilities for the awards. These roles are detailed here.

## Committee Chair: Additional Responsibilities

Most of the Chair’s roles and responsibilities are discussed where relevant throughout the manual. However, it is worth noting that the Chair is a voting member of the committee with all the rights and responsibilities of other committee members. As such, they must maintain a delicate balance between being the Chair and being a committee member. Many Chairs find it helpful to the free flow of the discussion if they limit their remarks to books they feel strongly about, speak later in the discussion of any book, and speak only to make a point that has not already been made. The Chair must also be ready to abstain from voting should the committee find itself balloting one member down to ensure a smoother selection process.

The Chair is responsible for setting the tone for committee discussion. This can be done by accepting all statements relevant to the discussion, by leading the discussion on pertinent issues, and by ensuring that all committee members are allowed to speak and that none are allowed to dominate.

It is recommended that the Chair establish contact with the Chairs of other major Award committees and the Notable Children’s Books Committee in order to share common concerns and provide mutual support.

In addition, the Chair does the following:

* Attends Chair orientation, which is held online, early in the year under consideration. This orientation is usually conducted by the PGC.
* Places call for book recommendations from ALSC membership in all relevant outlets (see [*Participation of ALSC Membership*](#_haxtp1x8v6m5) *below)*.
* Checks eligibility of books suggested or nominated, with assistance from the PGC.
* Answers all correspondence promptly, referring correspondence to the ALSC President or Executive Director for reply when appropriate. Copies all correspondence to committee members, to the ALSC Awards Coordinator, and to the PGC.
* Submits budget request for the next committee, on request. For budget information, please see the most current edition of the ALSC Division Leadership Manual.
* Maintains financial records of committee’s expenses and requests a reimbursement from ALSC, if applicable. For instructions on requesting reimbursement, please see the most current edition of the ALSC Division Leadership Manual.
* Prepares Quarterly Reports and submits electronically.
* Contacts non-participating committee members and, if necessary, after consultation with the PGC, suggests their resignation from the committee.
* Represents the committee at the virtual Division Leadership Meeting (first LibLearnX and Annual Conference) and meetings of the PGCs.
* Attends the ALA YMA Press Conference briefing at the LibLearnX Selection Meeting (usually held on Friday at 5pm).
* Presents problems to the PGC and Awards Coordinator as needed.

### Administrative Assistant

The Chair’s administrative workload is large. As such, the Chair may request the appointment of an administrative assistant, a volunteer who can help with the Chair’s many tasks. Although not a voting member, the Administrative Assistant is held to the same standards of confidentiality as other committee members. The Administrative Assistant is not required to attend conferences, although virtual participation may be requested to facilitate committee deliberations.

The Chair should direct their request for an assistant to the Awards Coordinator, the Program Officer for Governance, and the President at the time of their appointment.

## Participation of ALSC Membership

Offering ALSC members an opportunity to participate in the selection of the award is an important process.

It is the responsibility of the Chair to call for books to consider several times during the year on the ALSC blog, the ALSC website, ALA Connect, through tweets @weareALSC, and in *Children and Libraries: The Journal of the Association for Library Service to Children*. In addition, the Chair may call for books to consider on other electronic discussion lists having to do with children’s literature. On an individual basis, committee members may also call for books to consider from members-at-large. Suggestions are currently collated using an [online tool](https://airtable.com/shrhAgQqRLM1tlOpp) created by the Awards Coordinator. The Chair is automatically emailed a notification of any resulting suggestions, and ensures that committee members are provided with this information. Books submitted for consideration by members-at-large are accepted up to two weeks before the LibLearnX Selection Meeting.

The committee is not obligated to include books submitted for consideration by members-at-large on the LibLearnX discussion list, but committee members should take these suggestions seriously and consider these books along with all other eligible books when making monthly suggestions, nominations, or, late in the year, further suggestions. At the LibLearnX Selection Meeting, only books nominated by committee members are considered, along with further suggestions from committee members moved forward after the nomination process is complete. Refer to [*Appendix C: Call for Membership Suggestions*](#_u9ioleu488ta).

## Priority Group Consultant (PGC)

* A Priority Group Consultant is assigned to the committee to address questions from the Chair and the committee regarding procedure, personnel, and the eligibility of books. This position is PGC V - Awards.
* The PGC works with the Chair to review annually the procedures of the committee and to make recommendations for improving the process. The recommendations range from those that can be implemented easily to those requiring action by the ALSC Board.
* Committee members consult the PGC should there be unusual issues that the Chair cannot resolve, particularly issues regarding the Chair.
* The PGC attends the Introductory Meeting and/or the Initial Discussion Meeting (at the request of the Chair) to explain their role to the committee.

## ALSC Staff

### General Responsibilities

* Checks eligibility for membership of those appointed to the committee (Program Officer for Governance).
* On the President’s instructions, sends formal invitations to potential committee members who have responded positively to an email asking if they would be interested in serving (Program Officer for Governance, with the President and Executive Director copied).
* Provides the Chair with an electronic contacts form for distribution to committee members. Provides publishers with a committee roster and posts roster on the ALSC website once committee members complete the electronic contacts form and confirm that their information is correct in the ALA database. **Because committee rosters are sent to publishers immediately after the Introductory Meeting, it is vitally important that committee members submit the contacts form and ensure that their mailing addresses are correct in the ALA database as soon as possible**. Once publishers have the roster, it is essentially impossible to update the addresses (Awards Coordinator).
* Assists with call for ALSC membership to submit titles for consideration in ALSC publications and on ALSC website (Awards Coordinator, in collaboration with the Membership and Marketing Specialist).
* Creates online forms for suggestions, nominations, and membership suggestions. Provides Chair with a link to these forms (Awards Coordinator).
* Requests that ALA Conference Services provide for a secured room for the committee meetings. Communicates the room and schedule details to the Chair, and informs the Chair on how to obtain the key or access to the room (Awards Coordinator and Executive Director).

### Responsibilities at LibLearnX Selection Meeting

* Creates an online form for balloting and provides the Chair with a link to the form (Awards Coordinator).
* Provides Chair with contact information for Medal and Honor winners (ALA CMO).
* Provides access to forms that the Chair fills out listing winners, along with official comments (ALA CMO).
* Works with ALA CMO on arrangements for the announcement: contacting winners, ALA YMA Press Conference, press release, distribution of press release in print and on website, etc. (Awards Coordinator, with assistance from all ALSC staff).
* Works with the President on the ALSC portion of the ALA YMA Press Conference (Executive Director and Awards Coordinator).
* Updates awards lists on the ALSC website (ALSC Communications Officer).

### Responsibilities after LibLearnX Selection Meeting

* Sends letters of congratulations to winners and honor recipients, and publishers with details about ALSC Award Presentation arrangements (Executive Director).
* Works with winners and their publishers regarding acceptance speeches (Executive Director).
* Works with winner’s publishers to arrange for physical Award Presentation program (Executive Director).
* Works with President on arrangement for award and/or medal and certificate presentations and other related events (Executive Director).
* Arranges for engraving of medals, preparation of awards and certificates (Executive Director).
* Provides chair with copies of previous presentation speeches and information on award presentation (timing, procedures, deadlines, etc.) (Executive Director).
* CALDECOTT and NEWBERY: Contacts the Melcher family and notifies them of the winners (Executive Director).
* CALDECOTT and NEWBERY: Contacts Scholastic/Weston Woods regarding taping of speeches and *Children and Libraries: The Journal of the Association for Library Service to Children* and *Horn Book Magazine* regarding publication of the speeches (Executive Director and Communications Officer).
* GEISEL: Contacts representative(s) of Random House to issue formal invitation to Award Presentation as a courtesy for their assistance (non-financial) in the establishment of the award (Executive Director).
* SIBERT: Contacts representative(s) of Bound To Stay Bound Books to issue formal invitation to award presentation (Executive Director).
* Continues to aid ALA CMO in publicizing the awards (Awards Coordinator).

### Responsibilities at Celebration and Presentation of the Awards

* Brings medals, awards and citations to conference (Awards Coordinator).
* Handles last minute details related to awards presentation programs (Awards Coordinator).

## ALSC President

* Appoints members of the committee and the Chair.
* If necessary, makes appointments to fill committee vacancies.
* If necessary, deals with conflicts of interest or non-participation of committee members, in consultation with the Executive Committee and the PGC.
* Presides at announcement and presentation ceremonies.

# 

# Appendix A: Supporting Documents

## Checklist for Prospective ALSC Award Committee Members

Please respond to the following questions. A “yes” answer does not necessarily preclude service on an award committee. These questions are intended to alert prospective committee members to situations that may or may not pose a problem; the answers will enable the Executive Committee to assess individual situations.

Have you already agreed to serve on another ALA unit’s board, award or media evaluation committee, or ALA Council? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Are you under contract for a children’s trade book that will be published during the period of your award committee service? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Have you been employed or served as an advisor or a consultant for a children’s trade-book publisher, author, or illustrator in the past three years? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you have a close relative (i.e. parent, spouse/partner, child) who is the author or illustrator of a book that may be eligible during the year of your committee service? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you have a close relative (i.e. parent, spouse/partner, child) who is currently employed by a U.S. trade publisher? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you, or does a close relative, directly own equity (stock, stock options, convertible notes, or any other ownership interest) that represents more than a 5% stake in a U.S. trade publishing company? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you have a personal relationship with the author or illustrator of any book that may be eligible that could reasonably be seen by an independent observer to cause a conflict of interest? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you anticipate having difficulty attending all required meetings in the manner they are offered (in person or virtually)? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Do you anticipate having difficulty accessing newly published children's books? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

Have you served as a member of the Batchelder Award, Caldecott Medal, Geisel Award, Newbery Medal, Sibert Medal, Legacy Award, or Notable Children’s Books Committeein the past four years? \_\_ Yes \_\_No

*If you answered “yes” to any of the questions above, please contact the Executive Director in the ALSC Office to discuss your specific situation before you accept an appointment. Failure to disclose such activities may lead to immediate dismissal from the committee.*

☐ I verify that I have read and understand bullet point #6 under ALSC’s [Guidelines for Award Committees](#_tytf5n3q3cj). I understand that effective the start of my term (July 1 or immediately upon appointment after that date), I will not write a signed review of eligible titles or post about eligible titles on social-media accounts. I understand that once the committee’s selections have been announced at the LibLearnX meeting of my award year, I may then write or post about any book titles on electronic or print platforms.

Please indicate here the social media service(s) you use and your user name or other identifying information: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

If you review in print and/or online, please provide the name of the review outlet and whether the reviews are signed or unsigned:

☐ Signed ☐ Unsigned ☐ Signed ☐ Unsigned

☐ Signed ☐ Unsigned ☐ Signed ☐ Unsigned

Signed: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ date:

Printed Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Checklist updated: February 2007, revised May 2009, June 2011*,* January 2014, May 2015, April 2018, March 2023.

## 

## Frequently Asked Questions about the Policy for Service on Award and Evaluation Committees

**Why are there ALSC policies for service on award and media evaluation committees?**

Every year, ALSC leadership is approached about situations in which award and media evaluation committee members have potential conflicts of interest. Because ALSC awards and notable lists have such high visibility, our members and the general public exhibit great interest about how and why committees make their selections. It is important for the process to be completely above suspicion.

**How are the policies publicized?**

The policies are posted on the ALSC website and also appear in the ALSC Handbook of Organization and in all pertinent award and notable manuals, which are also posted on the website. In addition, all potential award committee appointees and media evaluation appointees are required to read and sign the document before they accept an appointment. A [checklist for prospective award committee members](#_wnehisy98338) is emailed to every potential appointee to help them identify problem areas to disclose and to discuss with the ALSC Executive Director and, when necessary, the Executive Committee, prior to accepting the appointment.

**Why do we need such a rigid policy? Doesn’t ALSC trust its members?**

We have a great deal of trust in our members, and we respect their dedicated service to ALSC on award and media evaluation committees and in other capacities. However, the awards and notable lists draw public scrutiny because they can translate into real financial benefits for authors, illustrators, and publishers. In order to protect the integrity of the awards and notable lists, the Board believes that it is important that the selection process be above suspicion or reproach, and above allegations that any member had a personal interest in the outcome of the selection. For additional insight, particularly in relation to the award committees, please refer to 2013–2014 ALSC President Starr LaTronica’s editorial, “[The Voice of Reason](https://www.hbook.com/story/voice-reason),” that appeared in the August 2014 issue of *Horn Book Magazine.*

The book award committees’ guidelines for print and electronic communication differ from that of other media evaluation committees. Please review 2015–2016 ALSC President Andrew Medlar’s June 27, 2014 [blog post](https://www.alsc.ala.org/blog/2014/06/alsc-response-to-horn-book-julyaugust-2014-issue-editorial-alaac14/) for the history and rationale of the Award Service and Social Media task force’s work and recommendations that were adopted by the ALSC Board in January 2014.

**Don’t you think members would take extra precautions to be impartial if they had some sort of connection to the materials or persons under consideration?**

If we permit a member with a personal or family connection to a book, author, illustrator, or publisher to serve on an award committee, it would be as unfair to the very books, authors, illustrators, or publishers with whom the member has a connection as it is to the rest of the materials or persons under consideration. Members may feel it necessary to bend over backwards to appear impartial and to recuse themselves from all discussions or votes relating to particular materials or persons, but such actions are unfair both to the contenders and to the committee process, since the process is based on consensus building. We understand the frustration of those who feel strongly that we can trust members to self-monitor and act ethically to prevent their personal or family connections from affecting their service on award or media evaluation committees. This policy helps to prevent a third party, who doesn’t know the member personally, who has no way of knowing how ethical and fair they are, and who is not present at a committee’s confidential deliberations, from questioning the legitimacy of the committee’s decision.

**What about social media?**

The evolution of social media outlets and other opportunities for the wide dissemination of information electronically necessitates the consideration of responsibilities and confidentiality that did not exist in the past, and members of award committees should bear in mind the inherently public and sometimes uncontrollable nature of these forums. The potential for committee members’ appropriate statements to be disseminated widely and quickly, resulting in the unintended consequence of them being misinterpreted, utilized improperly, made available indefinitely, and/or creating the appearance of a breach of confidentiality or conflict of interest, must be taken into account and eliminated whenever possible.

Members should not use social media or electronic forms of communication in relation to eligible titles during their term of service. Of course this excludes the virtual committee work that takes place in closed forums among members, ALSC staff, and ALSC leadership, such as email and private ALA Connect groups or Zoom meetings. Prohibited forms of communication include, but are not limited to, Facebook, Twitter, Goodreads, Library Thing, blogs, and review websites.

**What does this mean for reviewers?**

Award committee members may not publish bylined articles or signed reviews that feature titles that are eligible for their particular award during their term of service in professional journals (print and/or electronic) or other professional and personal outlets because, as committee affiliation is public information, any published reviews attributed to specific committee members are susceptible to the same issues as discussed with other social media above. There are many ways that committee members may contribute their thoughts about materials. The following is a list of possible options as identified by past-President Starr LaTronica in the *Horn Book* [editorial](https://www.hbook.com/story/voice-reason) referenced above:

* Members of all committees may write and publish unsigned reviews of any book.
* Members of all committees (except the Batchelder) may write signed reviews or discuss via social media any book previously published in other countries or by an author or illustrator who is not an American citizen or resident.
* Batchelder committee members may write signed reviews or discuss via social media any book that has not been translated and published in the United States in the previous year.
* Books with no illustration provide a wide field for members of the Caldecott committee.
* Books with no text are available for Newbery committee members (and seeing that all three Caldecott Honor Books qualified for that category in 2014, it would seem a rich field).
* Belpré committee members are welcome to write signed reviews or discuss via social media any books by non-Latinx authors and illustrators.
* Members of the Sibert committee may write signed reviews or discuss via social media all works of fiction.
* Geisel committee members may write signed reviews or discuss via social media any books beyond the scope of a beginning reader.
* The wide and wonderful world of YA literature is available to all of us who value and evaluate literature for older youth.

**Does this mean I may not blog or tweet?**

Award committee members may not blog or otherwise communicate electronically (outside of the committee process) regarding any aspect of eligible titles during their term of service. At no time during or after their service may committee members discuss the status of books as having been or not having been a consideration, suggested, and/or nominated for the award.

**When do I need to cease writing signed reviews and/or other social media activity?**

ALSC policy indicates that you may not engage in print or electronic communication regarding eligible titles\* during your “term of service,” which officially begins July 1 of your appointment year. If appointed after July 1, your term of service begins immediately. However, once your committee’s selections have been announced at the LibLearnX Youth Media Awards Press Conference, you may begin reviewing (bylined), writing articles, and blogging again even though the term does not end until the following Annual Conference.

\*Please note: This prohibition includes any and all new fall publication books that would be reviewed in galley form. Official publication dates are sometimes delayed, meaning that a book could potentially become eligible for an Award/Medal the following year. As such, to be on the safe side, ALSC uses the July 1 cut-off date for books in galley form. This also ensures consistency among all committee members. In the time between July 1, and when the committee’s year under consideration begins, you may still review finished, published books of that year, books published in previous years, and imports, all of which have no chance of being eligible. (The exception to this is for members of the Batchelder Committee.) Of course, after January 1, you can review any books published in the previous year.

For example, a 2021 committee member could review any 2019 book in its final form, but NOT any galleys produced after July 1, as publication could be delayed, and the book could become eligible for that committee year.

**What about writing teachers’ or readers’ group guides about specific children’s books?**

Since it falls under the category of serving in an advisory capacity to a trade publisher, the policy does not permit members to write teachers’ guides or readers’ group guides for children’s trade-book publishers. If one wants to serve on an award committee, one must forgo writing these sorts of items during the term of committee service.

**The author of a book about volcanoes acknowledged me in her introduction because I helped her do research when she called my library. Does that count as serving in an advisory capacity?**

No, providing assistance as part of ordinary library reference duties does not disqualify a member from serving on an award committee.

**There is a children’s book being dedicated to me that will come out during my term of service. Is that a problem?**

Yes. You may not accept an appointment if the book in question is eligible for consideration by your award or media evaluation committee. If you learn of the dedication once your term begins, we expect you to resign as soon as you find out.

**If I have a friend who is a children’s book author, does this mean I can never serve on an award or media evaluation committee?**

It might, if the author is a close personal friend who publishes an eligible book every year. If it happens that your friend does not have a book coming out in your year of service, there’s no issue.

**How do you define “close personal relationship”?**

We define a close personal relationship as one that could reasonably be seen by an outsider as having an influence on your decision-making process. This would include close friends and co-workers. It would not include authors or illustrators with whom you have a casual acquaintance, such as those who have been speakers at your library or those who sat next to you at a dinner during a professional conference. We want to avoid a situation in which after illustrator X wins the Caldecott Medal, the grumbling begins: “It’s no surprise illustrator X won! Their best friend was on the Caldecott Committee!” If you are at all in doubt about the degree of a friendship, please discuss the specifics with the ALSC Executive Director.

**What about accepting dinner invitations from publishers?**

Publishers often invite award committee members, as well as other ALSC members, to be their guests at meal events and social gatherings at professional conferences. It is fine for you to accept such invitations, as long as they do not conflict with your committee meetings. You should be very vigilant about maintaining confidentiality in these sorts of gatherings, because many people will hang on your every word. You may want to take the opportunity to relax by talking about something other than books during these occasions.

**My wife works for a trade publisher, so I can't serve on an award or media evaluation committee. But my colleague's brother is a book editor, and that doesn't keep her off committees, even though they are very close. What’s the difference?**

ALA's attorneys advised us that only parents, children, spouses, and partners must be included in the definition of "immediate family.” Siblings and other relatives, such as cousins, etc., fall outside this narrow definition. Relationships with siblings may be personally significant but legally, a relationship with a parent, child, spouse, or partner is more susceptible to claims of conflict of interest because those relationships are much more likely to have strong emotional and direct financial ties.

**I am the author of an adult book that is scheduled for publication while I’ll be on an award committee. Will I be able to serve on a book award committee?**

Yes, since an adult book is ineligible for any of the ALSC awards or media evaluation committees.

**I have a manuscript for a children's book that is being considered by a publisher, though it's not yet under contract. Should I withdraw it temporarily from consideration if I want to be on the committee?**

Yes, members must avoid any appearance of conflict of interest. A manuscript under contract would infer a financial tie to a publishing house.

**I critiqued a manuscript for a children’s novel last year because the author wanted my opinion of her book while it was a work in progress. However, I have no idea when the book will be published. What should I do about accepting an appointment to the Newbery Committee?**

If there is a good chance the book will be published in the year in which you have been invited to serve, it would be best to decline an appointment. In a case such as this, contact the ALSC Executive Director to discuss the ways in which you can verify a book’s publication date.

**I am writing a professional book about children’s literature that will come out in the year I’ll be serving on Caldecott. Will I have to step down?**

No, members are not disqualified from serving on an award committee if they write, edit, or contribute to a book about children’s literature that is aimed at professionals or other interested adults.

**How can I obtain a variety of critical opinions about books under consideration throughout the year without violating confidentiality guidelines?**

Committee members are strongly encouraged to speak with others—children and adults alike—regarding eligible books, to benefit from informing themselves about a variety of perspectives on titles. When participating in such verbal, in-person discussions, committee members are encouraged to:

* Practice active listening.
* Ask open-ended questions.
* Share public information about the award process and the terms and criteria of the awards, as this serves an educational and outreach purpose and the information is publicly available in the committee manuals at [www.ala.org/alsc](http://www.ala.org/alsc).
* Keep in mind that you are gathering opinions from others and keep your own comments at a minimum, especially negative comments, which will be remembered more readily than positive comments.
* Use sensitivity and positive frameworks when discussing material that you personally don’t consider strong.
* Be careful to not publicly dismiss a book.
* Try to avoid entering into discussions in which two eligible titles are being directly compared. This has the tendency to suggest that the committee is considering each title against the other. When titles are taken individually, or as a large group, it is easier to establish context. Allow points of discussion to arise naturally in conversation rather than soliciting comparisons between titles. Set the context before discussion on any particular title. For instance, "Remembering that as a committee member I have to consider and compare all eligible titles, I am interested in reader response to Title A."
* Only express your own personal opinion and be clear that you are not speaking on behalf of the committee. Use “I” rather than “we.”

**What about Mock Award discussions?**

* Committee members are allowed, and even encouraged, to participate in local book discussions, especially with children, but they must be vigilant in maintaining confidentiality of any committee proceedings while also ensuring separation from the selection of, discussion of, and voting on materials eligible for the award on which they serve.
* In summary, while committee members are encouraged to participate in book discussions, members are NOT to participate in mock elections. A committee member may observe the discussion at a mock discussion, but should not themselves discuss eligible titles or vote.
* If a committee member is required to hold a mock election as part of their employment, members should discuss this with the Chair, just as they should discuss any other uncertainties regarding book discussion with the Chair and the PGC.

**I was on the Caldecott Committee more than 20 years ago. Can I talk about that now?**

No. You may discuss your own opinion of that year's books, but not those of other committee members, and you cannot reveal any details of the decision-making. This protects the freedom of committee members to speak without reservation in committee deliberation, knowing that no one will EVER discuss their comments or opinions with anyone who was not on that committee.

**How is the four-year waiting period determined between service on the Batchelder, Caldecott*,* Geisel*,* Newbery, Sibert*,* Legacy,** **or Notable Children’s Books****Committees?**

The four-year period shall begin from the last year of the term of service regardless of length of term and will follow the Olympic model. For instance, a member serving on the 2018 Newbery Award Committee may not serve on any of the committees indicated above until the 2022 committee. In February 2018, the ALSC Board approved an operational practice that allows for the four-year period to be suspended in the event that an emergency, mid-year replacement has to be made. This will provide the appointing officer the necessary flexibility and a greater pool of experienced candidates.

Additionally, the appointment to a Chair position may occur within the four-year period to ensure qualified leadership. However, it does not work in reverse. A prior Chair may not be appointed to a member position within the four-year period.

*Revised April 2018; abridged here in March 2023 to reflect specifically Book Award Committees. The complete document can be found here:*

https://www.ala.org/alsc/aboutalsc/governance/alsc-handbook-organization

## Reading Lists

### General Reading List

The following list may be helpful to members in reviewing criteria and understanding various aspects of the evaluation of children’s literature.

Derman-Sparks, Louise. “Guide to Selecting Anti-Bias Children’s Books.” Social Justice Books: A Teaching For Change Project, 2016. <https://socialjusticebooks.org/guide-for-selecting-anti-bias-childrens-books/>

Defines biases and how to identify and better evaluate children’s literature.

“Diversity Resources.” *Cooperative Children's Book Center*, School of Education, University of Madison, Wisconsin. <https://ccbc.education.wisc.edu/literature-resources/diversity-resources-multicultural-literature/>

Accessed 5 January 2023. Resources addressing cultural competence, critical thinking, and content review. Continuously updated.

Horning, Kathleen T. *From Cover to Cover: Evaluating and Reviewing Children's Books*. New York: HarperCollins, 2010. The gold standard in how to review and evaluate children’s books.

Hunt, Peter. “How Not to Read a Children’s Book.” *Children's Literature in Education*. Dec 95, Vol. 26 Issue 4, pp 231–240. Hunt looks at how adults versus children view books, specifically contrasting Kenneth Grahame’s *The Wind in the Willows* with Enid Blyton’s series “The Famous Five.”

Kiefer, Barbara Z., *Charlotte Huck's Children’s Literature, Tenth Edition.* New York: McGraw Hill, 2009, relevant chapters. A textbook on children’s literature; covers the basics of evaluation and review.

L’Engle, Madeleine. “Is it Good Enough for Children?” *Writer (Kalmbach Publishing Co.).* Jul 2000, Vol. 113 Issue 7, p8. Argues that the quality for writing children books is similar with the quality in writing adult books, and the importance of respecting the child reader.

Lukens, Rebecca, *A Critical Handbook of Children's Literature, 9th Edition.* London: Pearson, 2012. A textbook on children’s literature, useful for reviewing the basics of evaluation and review.

Parrott, K. *SLJ Diversity and Cultural Literacy, online course syllabus*, Summer 2016. <https://contributors.slj.com/2016/10/slj-diversity-and-cultural-literacy-syllabus/> A collection of articles, videos, and podcasts on cultural literacy, originally offered as part of an online course.

Smith, Vicky. “Considering the Criteria: Addressing Book Discussion Guidelines in the Twenty-First Century.” *The Horn Book*, October 2, 2019, <https://www.hbook.com/story/considering-the-criteria-addressing-book-discussion-guidelines-in-the-twenty-first-century>. A critique of commonly accepted book discussion guidelines, offering suggestions on how these guidelines might be modified to ensure discussions reflect the diversity of the populations we serve.

Stevenson, Deborah. “Finding Literary Goodness in a Pluralistic World.” *The Horn Book,* Sept/Oct 2006. Vol. 82 Issue 5, p 511–517. The article considers how to evaluate the "goodness" of a children's book when "good" is acknowledged to be a relative term.

## Newbery Medal Suggested Reading List

Bird, Betsy and Travis Jonker. “Ringing in the Newbery (and the Caldecott): An Awards-Trivia Smackdown with Betsy Bird and Travis Jonker.” *School Library Journal* (December 31, 2020). <https://www.slj.com/?detailStory=ringing-in-the-newbery-medal-and-caldecott-medal-awards-trivia-smackdown>*.* A lighthearted take on Newbery trivia.

Bittner, Rob. “Carpe Librum: Seize the (YA) Book: Reading Against the Grain: Reshaping the Meaning of Excellence in Children’s Literature Awards.” *The English Journal* 107, no. 2 *(*November 2017): 81–84. An examination of the growing inclusion of graphic novels and picture books in children’s literary awards, including the Newbery.

Edinger, Monica. “Top 10 Things You May Not Know about the Newbery Award.” *Nerdy Book Club* (January 27, 2013). <https://nerdybookclub.wordpress.com/2013/01/27/top-ten-things-you-may-not-know-about-the-newbery-award-by-monica-edinger/>. A quick and easy guide to the Newbery selection process.

Engelfried, Steven and Emily Mroczek-Bayci. “Heavy Medal: A Mock Newbery Blog.” *School Library Journal.* [*https://blogs.slj.com/heavymedal/*](https://blogs.slj.com/heavymedal/). A fun mock Newbery blog hosted by previous committee members; a good way to keep tabs on potential candidates.

Gauch, Patricia Lee. “What Makes a Good Newbery Novel.” *The Horn Book* (July 1, 2011). <https://www.hbook.com/story/what-makes-a-good-newbery-novel>. One librarian’s thoughts on the characteristics Newbery winners share. Her thought exercise is one that committee members might do well to undertake as they begin their terms.

Hartz, Taylor. 2022. Review of *100 Years of the Newbery Medal: A Look at the Legacy—and Future—of This Distinguished Award for Children’s Books*. *American Libraries*, June 1, 2022. <https://americanlibrariesmagazine.org/2022/06/01/100-years-of-the-newbery-medal/>. A look at where the Newbery has been, recent trends, and what might be expected in the future.

Horning, Kathleen T. “The Search for the Distinguished.” *The Horn Book* (June 18, 2012). <https://www.hbook.com/story/the-search-for-distinguished>. A reminder that the Newbery is given each year to the most distinguished children’s book, not the most popular. Includes an excellent discussion of past winners and Newbery history.

Horning, Kathleen T. “Secrecy and the Newbery Medal.” *The Horn Book* (July 6, 2011). <https://www.hbook.com/story/secrecy-and-the-newbery-medal>. A history of the various ways in which the winner of the Newbery has been announced, along with a discussion of the tradition of secrecy.

“The Newbery Medal at 100 Symposium.” n.d. Illinois Media Space. Accessed March 23, 2023. <https://mediaspace.illinois.edu/media/t/1_62mu1gyq>. Recording of an all-day symposium held at the University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign School of Information Science covering various aspects of the Newbery medal.

Schwebel, Sara L., and Jocelyn Van Tuyl, eds. *Dust Off the Gold Medal: Rediscovering Children’s Literature at the Newbery Centennial*. New York: Routledge, 2021. A collection of essays published on the occasion of the Newbery’s 100th anniversary that discuss the hidden diversity and awareness of contemporary issues in overlooked Award books.

Terrones, Lettycia. “Twenty Years in the Making: How Pura Belpré Paved the Way for Latino Firsts at the 2016 YMAs.” *School Library Journal* (March 4, 2016). <https://www.slj.com/?detailStory=how-pura-belpre-paved-the-way-for-latino-firsts-at-2016-ymas-libro-por-libro>. A discussion of the significance of *Last Stop on Market Street* winning the Newbery (as well as many other awards), a first for a book written by a Latinx author.

Toth, Anita. “What It Takes to Choose a Newbery Medal Winner.*”* Published February 9, 2021. <https://www.fairfaxcounty.gov/library/what-it-takes-choose-newbery-medal-winner>. An interview with a librarian who served on the 2021 Newbery committee. An in-the-trenches discussion about what committee members can expect over the course of their term.

## Past Award/Medal Winners

For a complete list of past Newbery Medal and Honor books, please visit [the ALSC website](https://www.ala.org/alsc/awardsgrants/bookmedia/newbery).

## Award/Medal Specific Documents

### Contract with F.G. Melcher on the John Newbery Medal

Established in 1921 as an annual award for “the most distinguished contribution to American Literature for children.”

Donor: Frederic G. Melcher of New York

Sculptor: Rene Chambellan of New York

Awarded by: The Children’s Librarians Section of the American Library Association or the specialists in children’s work in the American Library Association, under whatever name they may be organized.

#### The Medal

The donor agrees to have struck each year at his expense one bronze medal from the dies, and to have this engraved with the winner’s name and the year covered by the award, and to place it in a case ready for presentation by the librarians, and deliver it to the responsible authorities in the Library Association at a time designated by them. Or his heirs will undertake to do the same. The steel dies are at this date (November, 1922) deposited for safe-keeping with the Medallic Art Company, 137 East 29th Street, New York City, and may be taken from there, according to instructions filed with them, by the donor or by executive head of the American Library Association. The original sculpture remains with the donor for appropriate disposition.

#### The Recipient of the Award

The medal is to be awarded annually to the author of the “most distinguished contribution to American Literature for children,” the award being made to cover books whose publication in book form falls in the calendar year last elapsed. The award is restricted to authors who are citizens or residents of the United States. Reprints and compilations are not eligible for consideration. There are no limitations as to the character of the book considered except that it be original work. It need not be written solely for children, the judgment of the librarians voting shall decide whether a book be a “contribution to the literature for children.” The award considers only the books of one calendar year and does not pass judgment on an author’s previous work or other work during that year outside the volume that may be named.

#### The Method of Award

The donor agrees to leave the methods and practice of selecting each annual winner of the John Newbery Medal entirely to the American Library Association, whose president shall have power to delegate each year the responsibility for all details to the officers of a subsidiary group in the Association. It is the thought of the donor that the decision should be made by votes of such members of the American Library Association as are especially connected with the work with children and young people. If the award be announced at the annual meeting of the American Library Association, the month between January first and that date will be available for process of election. It may be possible to have the author present at the annual conference to receive the award then first announced; otherwise the name might be there announced and proper delegate appointed to deliver same.

#### Possible Termination of Arrangement

The American Library Association may terminate its agreement to serve as the awarding body by two-thirds vote of its Executive Board. Such decision to be communicated to the donor before October 1 of a year. The donor or heirs may terminate the agreement by three years’ notice to the American Library Association or may endow the award with funds sufficient to cover costs of striking, engraving and case, leaving the medal thereafter entirely in the hands of the American Library Association.

#### The Purpose of the John Newbery Medal

To encourage original and creative work in the field of books for children. To emphasize to the public that contributions to the literature for children deserve similar recognition to poetry, plays or novels. To give to those librarians, who make it their life work to serve children’s reading interests, an opportunity to encourage good writing in this field.

### Executive Board Resolutions

June 25, 1937

To the Executive Board:

The first set of resolutions passed by the Section for Library Work with Children reads as follows:

BE IT RESOLVED: That the Picture Book Medal offered by Mr. Frederic G. Melcher be accepted. The name of this medal shall be the Caldecott Medal. This medal shall be awarded to the artist of the most distinguished American Picture Book for Children published in the United States during the preceding year. The award shall go to the artist, who must be a citizen or resident of the United States, whether or not he be the author of the text. Members of the Newbery Medal Committee will serve as judges. If a book of the year is nominated for both the Newbery and the Caldecott awards, the committee shall decide under which heading it shall be voted upon, so that the same title shall not be considered on both ballots.\*

The second set of resolutions passed by the Section for Library Work with Children reads as follows:

BE IT RESOLVED: that the School Libraries Section be invited to take part in the Newbery and Caldecott awards.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: That the Chairman of the School Libraries Section and for school librarians designated by the Section be given votes for the Newbery and Caldecott Awards and that these five persons be added to the Newbery Medal Committee.

(signed) Ruth Giles

Secretary

Section for Library Work with Children

*\*Note: This policy became void once the Newbery and Caldecott Medals were awarded by separate selection committees. It is now possible for the same book to be nominated for, and win, both awards.*

# Appendix B: Expanded Definitions and Examples

## Introduction

The intent of this section is to shed light on the often difficult process of determining eligibility. This is not to be the end of the process, but the beginning of the discussion. Members are to be reminded that often eligibility decisions ARE difficult and do not have clear answers. Thoughtful evaluation among members is expected, and, in some cases, committees will need to use their best judgment and come to a consensus. However, it should be noted that in cases where there is a question, communication with publishers should be done by the Chair or PCG, with the assistance of ALSC staff if needed, not by individual committee members.

It should also be noted that the examples in this section may or may not apply to a specific award. All examples have been included for informational purposes and to shed light on the process of each committee.

## Publication Eligibility Issues

### Simultaneous

#### Definition

For purposes of these awards, "published simultaneously" means that a book was first published in the United States within the same calendar year that it was first published in any other country, whether or not the actual dates of publication are identical.

#### Example

*How I Live Now* by Meg Rosoff was published in 2004 by Wendy Lamb/Random House and simultaneously published in Great Britain. It was explained by the editor, Wendy Lamb, that the book had been jointly acquired by the U.S. and British publishers; that editorial work had, from the beginning, been a joint process by the two editors; and that every effort had been made to be sure that the publication of the two editions was, literally, simultaneous. However, certain procedures specific to each publisher were impossible to manipulate (such as Tuesday always being publication day in the U.S. while the British publication day was always Thursday for these publishers). For this reason, the British edition was actually released a few days—but only a few days—before the U.S. edition. The book was ruled eligible with regard to date. Note: This example does not address other issues, such as the age level of *How I Live Now*, nor the fact that Rosoff is a resident of the U.K., and it is unknown, at this writing, whether she has maintained her U.S. citizenship.

### First Published in the United States

#### Definitions

“First published in the United States” means the acquisition of the book and the editorial work were done by a publisher with editorial offices in the United States that publishes books under U.S. publishing conventions for a United States market. A book may be eligible if published "simultaneously" (see above) in another country, provided the acquisition and editorial work were done jointly or originated in the U.S.

“U.S. Publisher” and “American Publisher” are used synonymously to mean a publisher with editorial offices in the United States. Publishers who maintain warehouse or distribution facilities in the U.S. but whose primary editorial offices are in other countries are specifically excluded.

“Published” means prepared and issued for public sale. This includes the acquisition, editorial work, and release of a book and may (or may not) also include marketing and promotion.

#### Examples

As in the example above, Rosoff's *How I Live Now* (published in 2004)was considered eligible because the editorial work was done JOINTLY. Had the editorial work been done only by the British editor, the book would have been ineligible.

*Eragon*, by Christopher Paolini, was originally self-published by Paolini International, Livingston, Montana, in 2002. Subsequently, in 2003, it was published by Random House. Because the first edition had been sold locally and distributed by the author, the Random House edition was ineligible. The same would have been true had the original publication been by any smaller publisher, rather than by the author.

### Publication Date

#### Clarification

Ideally, a book has a publication date in the award year, is available for purchase in that year, and has a copyright date no later than that year. At times, however, a book will have a publication date that differs from the copyright date. If a book is published prior to its year of copyright as stated in the book, it shall be considered in its year of copyright. If a book is published after its year of copyright, it should be considered in the year of its publication. The intent is that every eligible book be considered, but that no book be considered in more than one year.

When considered logically, these stipulations make sense: Obviously, books that receive an award or medal should be available to the public. A book that is copyrighted but not yet published does not meet that requirement. For books that are published in a year but not copyrighted until the following year—something that tends to happen late in the year—it is worthwhile to wait until the book’s official year.

Publication dates may initially be determined from the book itself, from the publisher’s website, or from such sources as the Library of Congress online catalog at <http://catalog.loc.gov> or Amazon at <http://www.amazon.com>. Verification of publication dates, in cases where there is a question, should be done by the Chair or PCG, with the assistance of ALSC staff if needed, NOT by individual committee members.

#### Examples

*Wait, Rest, Pause: Dormancy in Nature* by Maurice Flinchum Atkins was published in 2019, but it had a copyright date of 2020. It was eligible for consideration in 2020 for the 2021awards.

Text and illustrations from *The Year of the Rat* by Grace Linwere copyrighted in 2007, but the book wasn’t published until 2008. The title page of the book lists “First edition: January 2008.” It was eligible for consideration in 2008 for the 2009 awards.

### Distributed

#### Definition

Distributed means transmitted from the publisher to the wholesale or retail seller and may (or may not) also include marketing and promotion.

#### Example

Publishers Group West distributes the books of many small publishers (Children's Book Press, Lee and Low, Island Press, and others).

### Editorial Work

#### Definition

“Editorial work” means the negotiation process between author and editor that leads from initial manuscript to finished book. It may include conversations, correspondence, written instructions, markings on drafts, or other communication about the book.

#### Example

In the Rosoff example above, both the U.S. and U.K. editors worked with the author to shape the original manuscript, correct errors, etc. The two editors also held conversations with the author about the best choice of words to make the book equally readable in both countries.

### Editorial Office

#### Definition

“Editorial office” means where "editorial work" is officially done (see definition above). While it is recognized that many editors work at home, in transit, and in locations other than "offices," the location of the Editorial Office refers to the business address at which such work originates. Secondary or subsidiary offices are specifically excluded.

An office that acquires the original manuscript or distributes the completed book is not considered an "editorial office" unless the work of editing is also done there.

#### Example

Several Canadian publishers have maintained offices in the state of New York and elsewhere in the United States to facilitate their interactions with U.S. writers and illustrators while performing editorial work at their Canadian headquarters. These publishers, while they have U.S. offices, are not considered U.S. publishers for purposes of these awards.

## Book Eligibility Issues

### American Literature for Children

#### Definition

 "American Literature," in this sense, refers to the origin of the book, and not to the time or location where the action takes place. Nor does it refer to the characters or actions within the book.

#### Example

### *The War That Saved My Life* by Kimberly Brubaker Bradley was a 2016 Newbery Honor recipient. Even though it is set in England during World War II, Brubaker Bradley is an American author, and Dial, the book’s publisher, is based in the United States.

### Original Work

#### Clarification

The intent is to ensure that a book is a NEW creation and not a re-creation from some other work. This does not mean that some minor portion of the work cannot have appeared elsewhere. It does mean, however, that no significant part of the book under consideration was originally part of another work. Not all cases are clear-cut, and each committee must make its own judgments about originality. Where consensus is not easily reached, the Chair should discuss the issue with the PGC, who may also consult the Awards Coordinator and Executive Director, as needed.

#### Examples

*Bread and Jam for Frances* and *A Baby Sister for France*s, published in 1964 with illustrations by Lillian Hoban, were republished in "newly illustrated" editions in 1993. Although color had been added, the characters in and composition of the scenes were substantially the same. The illustrations were therefore ineligible.

*Joseph Had a Little Overcoat* by Simms Taback (2000 Caldecott Medal) had been published in a 1977 edition, also illustrated by Taback. The new edition was considered eligible because the illustrations were entirely new.

Brian Selznick's *The Invention of Hugo Cabret: A Novel in Words and Pictures* (2008 Caldecott Medal) contains visual quotations from the films of French cinematographer Georges Mélies. As with quotations in a book review, these are a minor portion of the illustrations, and the book was considered eligible. Other illustrators—for example, Jon Agee in *The Incredible Painting of Felix Clousseau*—have used such visual quotations from external sources.

*Tar Beach* by Faith Ringgold (1992 Caldecott Honor) was preceded by an exhibition of the artist's pictorial quilts on the same subject. The book, in which the illustrations are paintings and the story is told in words, was considered a different entity, created for children, and separate from the original pictorial quilts.

### Young Readers’ Editions

#### Clarification

Children's books derived from previously published adult books, including young readers’ editions, are not eligible. The intent of the award is not to see who can successfully adapt an adult book; the award is intended for the original creation of a distinguished book for children. This condition is NOT intended to exclude works in which an author (or illustrator) has created a new work based on earlier work that is in the public domain, such as a novel based on a Shakespeare play.

#### Examples

*The Greatest Treasure Hunt in History: The Story of of the Monuments Men* (2019) by Robert Edsel would not be considered eligible because it was substantially a young readers’ edition of Edsel’s book for adults, *The Monuments Men: Allied Heroes, Nazi Thieves, and the Greatest Treasure Hunt in History (2009)*.

*Othello: A Novel* by Julius Lester, based on the Shakespeare play and published for children in 1995, would be considered eligible.

### Compilations/Anthologies

#### Clarification/Definition

Anthologies and compilations of works by many authors are not eligible. Books of this nature consist of multiple distinct elements and are generally not a unified whole. As such, they do not constitute a single work and are therefore ineligible.

#### Example

*Flying Lessons and Other Stories* (2017), edited by Ellen Oh, was composed of ten distinct short stories by different authors. Although all of the authors were residents or citizens of the United States, and only one of the stories had been published previously, the book was determined to be ineligible, as it was not a single work, but rather ten separate works.

### Portion Previously Published Elsewhere

#### Clarification

If a portion of a book was previously published elsewhere—for instance, in a magazine, a collection of short stories, or in electronic format—then the amount of previously published material must be a minor portion of the entire work. The substantial majority of the book must be wholly new, original, and previously unpublished.

#### Examples

A chapter in *A Long Way from Chicago* by Richard Peck (1999 Newbery Honor) had previously been published as a short story. However, this chapter was a minor part of the book, which was much longer. The book was ruled eligible.

*Emancipation Proclamation: Lincoln and the Dawn of Liberty* by Tonya Bolden in 2013 was a substantially expanded and enhanced version of an article published in 2007, and so it would be eligible.

*Infinite Hope: A Black Artist’s Journey from World War II to Peace* (2019) by Ashley Bryan used some journal entries and letters that were previously published in an earlier work. However, *Infinite Hope* was substantially new and original, with only very small portions of the work having been previously published, and so it would be eligible.

### Traditional Works

#### Clarification

A committee may consider books that are traditional in origin, if the book is the result of original research and the retelling and interpretation are the writer’s own.

#### Example

Donna Jo Napoli’s books *The Prince of the Pond, Otherwise Known as De Fawg Pin* (1994), based on the folk tale “The Frog Prince,” and *Zel* (1996), based on the folk tale “Rapunzel,” would be eligible, as would be Robin McKinley’s *Rose Daughter* (1997), based on the folk tale “Sleeping Beauty.”

### In English

#### Definition

Committee members should consider only books written and published in English. This requirement DOES NOT limit the use of words or phrases in another language where appropriate in context. Bilingual books may be considered, with the understanding that the award is given for the English text. In such cases the committee should, if necessary, request that the non-English text be read by a native speaker of that language to determine whether there are flaws that detract from the book’s excellence or that would limit its acceptance by readers in the other language. Care must be taken, when approaching outside readers, not to imply the book is “under consideration” by the committee. This should be done ONLY by the Chair, not individual committee members. Outside readers may be told only that the book is “eligible,” and should be approached as early in the year as possible, to avoid the impression that the book appears on the discussion list. As stated in the terms and criteria, all eligible books are to be considered.

#### Examples

The German author Cornelia Funke lived in California during the time she was writing one of the books in her *Inkworld* trilogy. Had the book been written in English, it might have been eligible for consideration based on her residency. However, because it was first written in German, it was not eligible.

*We Are Grateful/Otsaliheliga* written by Traci Sorell and illustrated by Frané Lessac (2019 Sibert Honor) features Cherokee text alongside the English text. The book would be eligible, with the understanding that only the English text would be considered for the award, and with the suggestion the committee seek out the opinion of someone able to read Cherokee.

### Children’s Book

#### Definition

A book for which children, up to and including age fourteen, are an intended and potential audience. Books for this entire age range are to be considered, with the exception of the Geisel award for books for beginning readers.

In some instances, award-winning books have been criticized for exceeding the upper age limit of fourteen. If a book is challenging, and suitable for 13-14-year-olds but not for younger readers, is it eligible? Yes; but it can be given an award only if it does what it sets out to do as well as or better than other, younger books that are also eligible.

Questions for committees to consider include:

* Is there any 14-year-old for whom this book is suitable?
* If so, is it distinguished enough to be considered?
* If so, exactly what 14-year-olds would respond to it, and why?

A book may be considered even though it appeals to a fairly small part of the age range if the committee feels that:

* It is so distinguished that everyone of that age should know the book; or
* It is so distinguished, in so many ways, that it deserves recognition for the excellence it provides to a small but unique readership; or
* It is exceptionally fine for the narrow part of the range to which it appeals, even though it may be eligible for other awards outside this range.

#### Examples

*Frog and Toad Together*, by Arnold Lobel (1973 Newbery Honor), appeals to a young audience.

*This One Summer*, illustrated by Jillian Tamaki (2015 Caldecott Honor), is presented in graphic novel format for older tweens and young teens. It was also awarded a Printz Honor for its appeal to teens (see [ALSC Blog post by Angela Reynolds](https://www.alsc.ala.org/blog/2015/03/lets-talk-about-caldecott-this-one-summer/)).

*Piecing Me Together* by Renée Watson (2018 Newbery Honor) is considered by most sources to be for young adults. It appeals to children ages 12 years old and up and has themes that may not resonate with younger children. That said, there is no doubt that it is a distinguished work of fiction intended for children within the qualifying age range.

### Book and E-book

#### Definition

“Book” means the work was published in book format (pages between covers). Electronic books (e-books) and technological additions (including, but not limited to, CDs, DVDs, or accompanying websites) are specifically excluded from consideration of the book itself. A book published only in electronic format (e-book) is not eligible.

#### Example

A picture book version of Prokofiev’s *Peter and the Wolf* with accompanying CD of a New York Philharmonic performance of the work may be considered, but ONLY the book itself is considered for the award. If the book should win, the citation should point out that although a CD is included with the book, the committee considered, and the award is given to, the book only.

#### Clarification: E-books

A book first published in electronic format (e-book) and subsequently published as a hardcover or paperback book is not eligible.

## Author/Illustrator Eligibility Issues

Author/illustrator eligibility can be a challenging issue to address. Where eligibility is not certain, the Chair should discuss the issue with the PGC. The Chair or the PGC may contact the publisher directly.

### Resident

#### Definition

The author has established and maintains residence in the United States, U.S. territory, or U.S. commonwealth, as distinct from being a casual or occasional visitor, or the author meets one of the following criteria: a) the author, a citizen of another country, holds a “green card” and is a Permanent Resident Alien; b) the author lives for at least six months EVERY year in the United States, regardless of where the book was actually written; or c) the author’s permanent home is in the U.S., but the author is outside of the U.S. for a temporary purpose. For example, an individual goes on vacation in another country or works there temporarily. The individual still maintains residency in the U.S. and intends to return.

#### Examples

A Polish author who had obtained a "green card" and had lived in Brooklyn, NY, for many years decided, when her home was being renovated, to spend a year in Poland with relatives before returning to Brooklyn. She was considered eligible during this period, even though she was temporarily living abroad, because she had established Permanent Resident status.

The British author Susan Cooper lived for many years in the Boston area, though she traveled widely and returned to Britain at times. She was considered eligible.

### Citizen

#### Definition

The author is considered by the government of the United States to be a U.S. Citizen, whether by birth or naturalization. This definition shall apply even if the author obtains citizenship during the year in which a book is being considered.

# 

# Appendix C: Samples

## Sample Calendar

Winter/Spring Month/day Introductory meeting **(virtual meeting, optional)**

Meet and greet for members, establishment of expectations and anticipated virtual meeting schedule\*

May/day Suggestions due\*\*

June/day Suggestions due\*\*

July/day Initial Discussion Meeting **(virtual meeting, mandatory)**

Including procedural orientation, practice book discussion

August/day Suggestions due\*\*

September/day Suggestions due\*\*

October/day Suggestions due\*\*

October/day **NOMINATIONS** due\*\*\*

November/day Suggestions due\*\*

November/day **NOMINATIONS** due\*\*\*

December/day Suggestions due\*\*

December/day **NOMINATIONS** due\*\*\*

January/day Suggestions due (for late submissions only)

January/day Deliberations start as **mandatory virtual** meetings

Winter/day LibLearnX Selection Meeting, LOCATION

Award Selection **(in-person meeting, mandatory attendance)**

June/July ALA Annual Conference, LOCATION

Award Presentation, ALSC Membership Meeting

**(In person meeting, optional attendance)**

\*The Chair will add regular, virtual meeting dates to the calendar.

\*\*Suggestions are due on the DAY TO BE ESTABLISHED BY THE CHAIR every month beginning in May with the exception of July.

\*\*\*Nominations are due on the DAY TO BE ESTABLISHED BY THE CHAIR. The number of nomination rounds depends on your particular committee’s procedures.

## Employer/Supervisor Information Form

*Employer/Supervisor Information:*

Please supply your employer/supervisor information, if you choose, so a letter can be sent regarding your participation on the Committee. You may list as many names as you like.

Your Name

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Supervisor’s Name

Supervisor’s Title \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Institution \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Mailing Address \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Email Address \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Supervisor’s Name \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Supervisor’s Title \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Institution \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Mailing Address \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Email Address \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

## Letter to Employer/Supervisor #1: Beginning of Service

**mm/dd/yyyy**

Dear \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_,

Please accept our congratulations and gratitude for your support of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ during their term on the Association for Library Service to Children’s **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee.

This is an especially exciting assignment. The **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** is widely considered to be among the most prestigious awards in children’s literature, and books selected by the committee will become part of the canon of distinguished children’s books for years to come. As part of this committee, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ will help to select a (**AWARD/MEDAL)** winner, and perhaps additional Honor books.

Well over 20,000 trade books are published for children each year. In accepting an appointment, each committee member has made a professional commitment to be involved in an intense and time-consuming process: reading, evaluating, discussing, and ultimately selecting the year’s most distinguished **(TYPE)** book for children. Needless to say, already well-practiced reviewing and evaluative skills will be further honed and heightened.

The process will begin virtually starting in **MONTH/DAY**. We will meet in-person to make our final selections at the LibLearnX Conference on **MONTH/DAY/YEAR** in **CITY.** The award presentation will take place at the ALA Annual Conference in **CITY** in **MONTH/YEAR**.

Thank you again for your support during this important committee assignment!

Sincerely,

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Chair, YEAR **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee

## Letter to Employer/Supervisor #2: End of Service

**mm/dd/yyyy**

Dear \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_,

Please accept our congratulations and gratitude for your support of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ upon completion of their term on the **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee. As you probably know, the award is administered by the Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC), a division of the American Library Association (ALA).

For your information, the winners, announced in **(month)**, are as follows:

Winner:

(Insert title)

In addition, there are XXX Honor Books:

(Insert titles.)

Well over20,000 trade books are published for children each year, and many are books for **(TYPE)**. It is an enormous professional commitment to be involved in the intense and time-consuming selection process: reading, evaluating, discussing, and selecting the year’s most distinguished **(TYPE)** books.

The **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committeemet at the LibLearnX meeting in **CITY** in **MONTH** to make our final selections. The awards were announced at the ALA’s Youth Media Awards ceremony, and will be officially presented to the winners at the ALA Annual Conference in **CITY, DATE**.

On behalf of ALSC I thank you for your support during this exciting year. \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ was instrumental in maintaining the distinguished traditions of the **AWARD/MEDAL.**

Thank you again for your support of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ and the **(BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)**.

Sincerely,

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Chair, **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** COMMITTEE

## 

## Press Release: Notice of Committee Appointment

Committee members sometimes notify employers/supervisors about their work on the book award committee independently. Also, they often notify local news sources, professional organizations, and/or their own alumni organizations independently or through library public relations departments. The resulting notice underscores their individual participation as well as the work of ALSC and ALA. Below is a sample news release form:

From: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE

(your name and position) is named to position in the American Library Association.

(Your name) will serve as (position—member or Chair) on the **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee**.** The committee is charged with selecting annually the most distinguished (include award/medal criteria here) for children. Honor books may be named. The **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee operates under the direction of the Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC), a division of the American Library Association (ALA).

| Include a brief statement of your professional responsibilities/activities: |
| --- |

ALA serves as a voice of America’s libraries and the people who depend on them. It also promotes the highest quality library and information services and protects public access to information. There are nearly 50,000 members worldwide. It is the oldest and largest library association in the world with members in academic, public, school, government, and special libraries.

ALSC is the world's largest organization dedicated to the support and enhancement of library service to children. Our work is centered on:

* the evaluation of library materials for children;
* improving and expanding library services for children and those who work with them in all library settings;
* advocating for the rights of children within and beyond libraries;
* supporting the professional development of members; and
* supporting research and study in these areas.

## Sample Resignation Letter

**Committee Member Resignation**

To: Chair, President, and Executive Director

Please accept my resignation from **(YEAR**) **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee effective **mm/dd/yyyy.** I can no longer honor my committee membership because of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (brief explanation).

Signed

**Chair Resignation**

To: President, Executive Director, and all committee members

Please accept my resignation from **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee effective **mm/dd/yyyy**. I can no longer honor my committee chair position because of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (brief explanation).

Signed

## Call for Membership Suggestions

The Chair calls on ALSC members to submit titles for consideration by the committee. The Chair posts an announcement on the ALSC blog, ALA Connect/ALSC, and through tweets @wearealsc during the year. The Chair may also solicit suggestions from other electronic discussion lists having to do with children’s literature. Currently, suggestions are submitted via an online tool, which notifies the Chair via email of any responses. The Chair is responsible for passing these suggestions along to committee members.

Input Wanted: The ALSC **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)**

The **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committee is asking ALSC membership to submit titles for consideration. The **(NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** is presented annually to the **(author or illustrator)** of the most distinguished American **(type)** book for children published during the preceding year. Honor books may be named.

**(DESCRIBE QUALITIES OF BOOKS ELIGIBLE FOR YOUR AWARD/MEDAL.)**

The award will be announced at the press conference during the LibLearnX Meeting to be held in **(City, Year)**. The award will be presented during the ALA Annual Conference to be held in (City, Year).

The **(YEAR) (NAME OF BOOK AWARD/MEDAL)** Committeecalls on ALSC personal members to submit titles for consideration. *Please remember:* only books from the **(YEAR)** publishing year are under consideration for the award/medal. Also, please note that publishers, authors, illustrators, or editors may not nominate their own titles.

Please click on this [link](https://airtable.com/shrhAgQqRLM1tlOpp) to suggest a title to the book award/medal committee. We look forward to reading your suggestions.

## Sample Note-taking Form

[If desired, this form can be modified to meet specific award criteria.]

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Title:**

**Author:**

**Illustrator:**

**Publisher:**

I suggested: Yes No I nominated: Yes No

Subject/Summary:

Quality of Writing (excellent, engaging, and distinctive use of language, vocabulary):

Child Audience (respect for children’s understanding, abilities, and appreciation up to and including age 14:

**Additional considerations for informational books:**

Accuracy (author authority, currency, etc):

Organization (appropriate scope and sequence):

Documentation (appropriate citations to allow verification of facts):

Clarity (delineation of fact and theory):

Stimulating presentation of facts, concepts, and ideas:

Features (index, table of contents, bibliography, glossary, graphics, author note, etc):

Strengths:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Weaknesses:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Comments:

REMEMBER: Not every book relies equally on every element. The committee need not find excellence across the board, but rather in those elements relevant to the book. The book must be a self-contained entity, not dependent on other media for enjoyment.

Reviews: BCCB Booklist Horn Book Kirkus PW SLJ Other

## 